**Title Page** 

Novel and conventional receptors for ghrelin, desacyl-ghrelin and pharmacologically related compounds

Brid Callaghan and John B Furness<sup>1</sup>

Department of Anatomy & Neuroscience, University of Melbourne, Parkville, Victoria 3010, Australia

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Work from the authors' laboratory is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia and the Transport Accident Commission

#### **Running Title Page**

Running title: Receptors for ghrelin

\*Address correspondence to: Dr Brid Callaghan Dept Anatomy and Neuroscience University of Melbourne Parkville, VIC 3010 Australia

Phone: (+61) (3) 83445798 Fax: (+61) (3) 90358837 Email: b.callaghan@unimelb.edu.au

Number of text pages: 19 (excluding reference pages) Number of Tables: 1 Number of Figures: 2 Number of References: 205

Number of words in Abstract: 250

Abbreviations: ACTH, adrenocorticotropic hormone; CD 36, Cluster of Differentiation 36, also known as FAT (fatty acid translocase); CRF, corticotrophin releasing factor; CRFR2, CRF receptor 2; GH, growth hormone; GHS, growth hormone secretagogue; GHSR, growth hormone secretagogue receptor; GOAT, ghrelin O-acyl transferase; GLP-1, glucagon like peptide 1; GRLR, ghrelin receptor-like receptors; icv, intracerebroventricular; IRS, insulin receptor substrate; MSP, modified substance P; NMU, neuromedin U; NO, nitric oxide; NOS, nitric oxide synthase; SOD, superoxide dismutase; UAG, unacylated ghrelin, also referred to as desacyl-ghrelin.

Abstract - The only molecularly identified ghrelin receptor is the growth hormone secretagogue receptor, GHSR1a. Its natural ligand, ghrelin, is an acylated peptide whose unacylated counterpart (UAG) is almost inactive at GHSR1a. A truncated, non-functional, receptor, GHSR1b, derives from the same gene. We have critically evaluated evidence for effects of ghrelin receptor ligands that are not consistent with actions at GHSR1a. Effects of ghrelin are observed in cells or tissues where the expression of GHSR1a is not detectable, or after the Ghsr gene has been inactivated. In several, effects of ghrelin are mimicked by UAG and ghrelin binding is competitively reduced by UAG. Effects in the absence of GHSR1a and sites at which ghrelin and UAG have similar potency suggest the presence of novel non-specific ghrelin receptors (ghrelin receptor-like receptors). A third class of receptor, the UAG receptors, at which UAG, but not ghrelin, is an agonist has been proposed. None of the novel receptors, with the exception of the glycoprotein CD36, that accounts for ghrelin action at a limited number of sites, have been identified. GHSR1a and GHSR1b combine with other G-protein coupled receptors to form heterodimers, whose pharmacologies differ from their components. Thus it is feasible some ghrelin receptor-like receptors and some UAG receptors are heterodimers. Effects mediated through ghrelin receptor-like or UAG receptors include adipocyte lipid accumulation, myoblast differentiation, osteoblast proliferation, insulin release, cardioprotection, coronary artery constriction, vascular endothelial cell proliferation and tumor cell proliferation. The molecular identification and pharmacological characterisation of novel ghrelin receptors are thus important objectives.

## **Table of Contents**

Abstract

- I. The story of ghrelin
- II. Properties of GHSR1a
  - A. The receptor and agonists
  - B. Second messengers
  - C. Constitutive activity of GHSR1a
  - D. Interaction sites for agonists and inverse agonists at GHSR1a
- III. Identification of GHSR1a and 1b expression by RT-PCR
- IV. Heteromeric receptors
- V. Evidence for novel receptors: ghrelin receptor-like receptors and unacylated ghrelin receptors
  - A. Adipose tissue
    - 1. Lipid accumulation
    - 2. Adipose tissue inflammation
  - B. Skeletal muscle/ myoblasts
  - C. Bone
  - D. Chondrocytes
  - E. Pancreatic islets
  - F. Heart, cardioprotection and ionotropic effects
    - 1. Cardioprotection
    - 2. Inotropic effects
  - G. Heart, Coronary artery constriction
  - H. Endothelial cells: nitric oxide (NO) production, proliferation and angiogenesis
  - I. Liver
  - J. Tumor cells
  - K. Appetite

- L. Other evidence suggesting novel receptors
- VI. Conclusions

Acknowledgements

References

#### Manuscript

#### I. The story of ghrelin

Two threads of history led to ghrelin, the first being the discovery of novel compounds that cause growth hormone release, and the second being the hypothesis that there exists a peripheral source of an orexigenic hormone.

In the early 1980s, synthetic peptides that were potent as stimulants of growth hormone release from pituitary cells, but which did not act at the growth hormone releasing hormone receptor, were discovered (Bowers et al., 1984). These were termed growth hormone secretagogues, and substantial effort was made to discover the growth hormone secretagogue receptor, GHSR. This took until 1996, when a G protein coupled receptor (GPCR) that responded to growth hormone secretagogues was discovered and cloned (Howard et al., 1996). This receptor protein had two natural forms, a functional 7 membrane spanning receptor, GHSR1a, and a truncated, nonfunctional receptor, GHSR1b. A natural ligand for the receptor was not found until 1999 (Kojima et al., 1999). Surprisingly, this ligand, ghrelin, was extracted from the stomach. Ghrelin, like the earlier discovered artificial growth hormone secretagogues, increased food intake (Nakazato et al., 2001). Much earlier studies had predicted the existence of a signal originating from the stomach or another peripheral source that promotes feeding (Cannon and Washburn, 1912; Carlson, 1913), but the identification of a peripheral orexigenic hormone had eluded researchers. In the few years after its discovery, it was firmly established that ghrelin had physiological roles in controlling growth hormone release and appetite (Kojima and Kangawa, 2005; van der Lely et al., 2004).

Ghrelin is a 28 amino acid peptide that has an 8 carbon fatty acid side chain on the serine at position 3, whose addition is catalysed at the precursor stage by the enzyme ghrelin O-acyl transferase, GOAT (Gutierrez et al., 2008). Although by definition ghrelin has an acyl side chain (Kojima et al., 1999), it is sometimes referred to in publications as acyl-ghrelin. The 28 amino acid peptide without the side chain is referred to in the literature as desacyl-ghrelin (commonly meaning ghrelin from which the side chain has been cleaved) or unacylated ghrelin (UAG). We have used the abbreviation UAG to refer to this peptide.

Experimental studies, recently reviewed in *Pharmacological Reviews* (Chen et al., 2009), soon revealed many other effects of ghrelin, effects of other products of the ghrelin gene (ghrelin, UAG, obestatin and des-Gln14-ghrelin), and effects of small molecule ghrelin receptor ligands, some of which have been tested for their therapeutic potential (Table 1). It also emerged that not all effects of ghrelin, ghrelin mimetics and related compounds could be explained by actions at the unmodified GHSR1a, and some were independent of GHSR1a (Muccioli et al., 2007). Several previous

reviews provide evidence for the existence of novel ghrelin and desacyl-ghrelin receptors (Muccioli et al., 2007; Seim et al., 2011; Soares and Leite-Moreira, 2008).

#### II. Properties of GHSR1a

#### A. The receptor and agonists

The molecularly identified ghrelin receptor, GHSR1a, is a typical GPCR. It is a family A receptor and a member of the ghrelin receptor group, which includes receptors for motilin (~52% homology with GHSR1a), neurotensin 1 and 2 (~35% homology), neuromedin receptors 1 and 2 (~30% homology) and GPR39, with ~30% homology (Holst et al., 2004).



The original discovery paper showed that ghrelin at nanomolar concentrations activated GHSR1a in pituicytes and in transfected CHO cells, but that GHSR1a did not respond to UAG (Kojima et al., 1999). Later studies revealed a weak but full agonism and low potency displacement of binding by UAG at GHSR1a (Bednarek et al., 2000; Callaghan et al., 2014; Gauna et al., 2007b; Matsumoto et al., 2001). A difference in potency of over 1000-fold was reported in two studies: UAG had an EC<sub>50</sub> of between 1.6 and 2.4  $\mu$ M, compared to an EC<sub>50</sub> of 2-2.6 nM for ghrelin at GHSR1a (Callaghan et al., 2014; Gauna et al., 2007b). In another study, the difference in potency was greater: 1-2 nM for ghrelin and >100  $\mu$ M for UAG (Matsumoto et al., 2001). Radioligand binding experiments confirm a greater than 1000 fold difference in binding efficiency: UAG displaced labelled ghrelin from GHSR1a with an IC<sub>50</sub> of 10-13  $\mu$ M, whereas the IC<sub>50</sub> for ghrelin was 7-10 nM (Bednarek et al., 2000; Gauna et al., 2007b). Ghrelin administered to humans stimulates appetite and increases circulating GH, ACTH, cortisol, prolactin and glucose (Garin et al., 2013). In contrast, growth hormone release, in human, is not affected by UAG (Broglio et al., 2004).

Thus the potency of ghrelin at GHSR1a depends on the integrity of the octonyl side chain at serine 3, although other hydrophobic side chains can be substituted with retention of activity (Bednarek et al., 2000). The minimum octonylated sequence for effective stimulation of the receptor is the N-terminal 4 amino acids of ghrelin, Gly-Ser-Ser(*n*-octanoyl)-Phe (Bednarek et al.,

2000). The EC<sub>50</sub> of this acylated tetrapeptide was about half that of full length ghrelin and it produced 90% of the maximum response to ghrelin.

It is notable that that circulating levels of ghrelin and UAG are in the range 0.1 to 0.5 nmol/L (Crujeiras et al., 2010; Patterson et al., 2005; St-Pierre et al., 2007; Tschöp et al., 2001), although higher levels (3-4 nmol/L) are measured by assays that detect bound peptide (Lambert et al., 2011; Patterson et al., 2005). Thus UAG in the circulation is at a considerably lower concentration than that necessary to activate GHSR1a.

The hexapeptide growth hormone secretagogues, such as hexarelin, which were the first synthetic GHSR1a agonists (Bowers et al., 1984) have poor bioavailability and short *in vivo* half lives. However chemical screens soon identified potent non-peptide, small molecule agonists (Table 1), including the Merck compounds, L163255, L163191 (MK677) and L692429 (Barakat et al., 1998; Smith, 2005). Development of agonists accelerated once the receptor was cloned, particularly after identification of its natural ligand, and soon numerous potent small molecule agonists, and some peptides with improved *in vivo* stability, became available (Chollet et al., 2012; Chollet et al., 2009). New compounds included NN703 from NovoNordsk (Hansen et al., 1999), capromorelin and related pyrazolinone-piperidine dipeptides from Pfizer (Carpino et al., 2002), GSK892491 (Witherington et al., 2008), anamorelin (Paul et al., 2006) and ulimorelin, a macrocyclic distinctly different from other synthetic agonists (Hoveyda et al., 2011) (Table 1).

Cortistatin is also a natural ligand of GHSR1a. This peptide has close structural homology to somatostatin, both peptides sharing the ability to bind and activate all five somatostatin receptor subtypes (Tringali et al., 2012). Because cortistatin and somatostatin display a number of different biological actions, specific cortistatin receptors, able to bind selectively cortistatin but not somatostatin, have been postulated (Dello Russo et al., 2009). Cortistatin, but not somatostatin (or somatostatin fragments) displaced ghrelin from its GHSR1a binding sites in the pituitary (Deghenghi et al., 2001; Muccioli et al., 2001). The role or roles of cortistatin at GHSR1a are not yet resolved (Córdoba-Chacón et al., 2011; Prodam et al., 2008).

#### Second messengers

GHSR1a is promiscuous in its coupling to second messengers and downstream effectors (Camiña, 2006; Sivertsen et al., 2013). It was first recognised to couple to phospholipase C, inositol phosphate production and Ca<sup>2+</sup> mobilisation in somatotrophs and when heterologously transfected into host cells (Adams et al., 1995; McKee et al., 1997). This appears to be its primary G-protein coupling, through  $G\alpha_q$  (Alexander et al., 2011; Holst et al., 2003). Evidence of activation of  $G\alpha_s$ , and thus activation of adenylate cyclase and PKA, has been reported for neurons in the arcuate nucleus (Kohno et al., 2003). In these cells, the increase in cytoplasmic Ca<sup>2+</sup> caused by

ghrelin was prevented by the PKA inhibitor, H89 and by blocking N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels. Thus ghrelin is deduced to activate  $G\alpha_s$ , and, via PKA, phophorylate and open N-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channels. Adenylate cyclase and PKA are also downstream from the novel ghrelin receptor in chondrocytes (Caminos et al., 2005).  $G\alpha_{i/o}$  coupling has been demonstrated in GTPγS assays in model systems (Bennett et al., 2009) as well as in isolated lipid discs (Damian et al., 2012; Mary et al., 2012). In pancreatic islets, interaction of GHSR1a with the somatostatin receptor, SST5, results in coupling through  $G\alpha_{i/o}$  (Park et al., 2012). Activation of  $G\alpha_{12/13}$  in response to ghrelin is observed in transfected cells (Liu et al., 2007).

Agonist binding to GHSR1a also causes  $\beta$ -arrestin recruitment and internalisation, independent of G-protein signalling (Damian et al., 2012; Mokrosiński et al., 2012). There is in addition constitutive (ligand independent) internalisation of the receptor that is prevented by inverse agonists (Holst et al., 2004).

#### B. Constitutive activity of GHSR1a

GHSR1a exhibits a high level of constitutive activity, generally estimated to be 50% of the maximum activity induced by ghrelin. Studies of GHSR1a reconstituted in lipid discs indicate that this activity is intrinsic to the receptor, rather than from its activity in a cell environment. In lipid discs, in the absence of ligand, GHSR1a induced inositol triphosphate (IP<sub>3</sub>) accumulation and GTP $\gamma$ S binding, are attenuated by an inverse agonist and increased by an agonist (Damian et al., 2012). Thus the PLC/IP<sub>3</sub> pathway is constitutively active. Moreover, in intact cells where the receptor is constitutively active, tagged ghrelin is internalised but the internalisation ceases when constitutive activity is blocked with an inverse agonist (Holst et al., 2004). However, ERK phosphorylation and G $\alpha_i$  coupling require agonist-mediated receptor activation (Sivertsen et al., 2013).

The physiological relevance of constitutive activity for growth hormone release is demonstrated by a naturally occurring mutation (Ala204Glu) that is associated with familial short stature (Pantel et al., 2006). The heights of these individuals are about 3 standard deviations below unaffected individuals from the same family. When the mutated receptor was investigated in transfected cells, it was found to have lost constitutive activity, but not responsiveness to ghrelin (Liu et al., 2007; Pantel et al., 2006). However, affected family members were sometimes overweight or obese, indicating that loss of constitutive activity throughout life does not cause weight loss, consistent with ghrelin and GHSR knockout models (Wortley et al., 2004; Zigman et al., 2005). Nevertheless, there is evidence that constitutive activity contributes to appetite when normal GHSR1a is present through life. Intracerebroventricular application (by minipump) of an inverse agonist (a modified substance P, MSP, see Table 1) decreased food intake, reduced weight and lowered hypothalamic NPY expression in rats (Petersen et al., 2009). After 6 days, weight was about 5% less than in the controls.

#### C. Interaction sites for agonists and inverse agonists at GHSR1a

Site-directed mutagenesis and modelling have determined that the key sites for agonist binding differ from the sites that determine constitutive (ligand-independent) activity, although the sites are close to each other (Mear et al., 2013; Mokrosiński et al., 2012; Sivertsen et al., 2013). A number of modulatory sites have also been identified (Fig 2). The discovery that a single mutation (Ala204Glu) in the 2nd extracellular loop (ECL2) of the human GHSR1a causes idiopathic short stature syndrome (Pantel et al., 2006) provided clear evidence that constitutive and ligand dependent activation could be separated. When the properties of the native and mutated receptor were compared, it was found that both responded equally to agonists, but that constitutive activity was substantially diminished for the mutant (Liu et al., 2007; Pantel et al., 2006).

A critical agonist interaction site is the glutamic acid residue in the extracellular part of the 3<sup>rd</sup> transmembrane domain (TM3). Mutation of this residue, GluIII:09, using the numbering system of Schwartz (1994), to Gln rendered the receptor unresponsive to ghrelin and a range of GHSR1a agonists, but did not change ligand independent activity (Feighner et al., 1998; Holst et al., 2009). Detailed comparison of mutational effects on the agonism of ghrelin, GHRP-6, MK667, SM130686 (Table 1) and L692429 have identified residues in TM3



(including GluIII:09) and TM6 as essential to ghrelin potency, and indicate that the most important sites for ghrelin agonist action occur in a restricted region within the centre of the binding pocket, spanning TM3 and TM6 (Fig 2). For the synthetic, non-peptide agonists, sites in the ghrelin binding pocket (GluIII:09, PheVI:16, ArgVI:20) are also important for their agonist potency, but influential interaction sites also occur in the external parts of other helices, including TM2, TM 4, TM5 and TM7 (Holst et al., 2009; Holst et al., 2006). Some of these sites are important for non-peptide agonists, such as AspII:20 whose mutation reduces MK677 potency over 1000 fold (Feighner et al., 1998; Holst et al., 2009), while having less influence on the potency of ghrelin. There are also interactions with the extracellular loops that may influence efficacy (Holst et al., 2009; Holst et al., 2006).

Substitutions revealed a critical role for constitutive activity of a cluster of aromatic amino acids in TM6 and 7 (Fig 2). These were PheVI:16, plus the residues PheVII:06 and PheVII:09 on

the inner faces of the external pocket of GHSR1a, distinct from the essential interaction sites for agonists (Holst et al., 2004). The close spatial proximity of these amino acids is hypothesised to place GHSR1a in its active conformation in the absence of agonist (Holst et al., 2004; Mokrosiński et al., 2012). The level of constitutive activity can be modified up or down by manipulating the size and hydrophobicity of the residue in position VI:16. It has also been suggested that the aromatic residue VI:16 may work as a tethered agonist located strategically at the interface between TM3, TM6 and TM7, locking the extracellular ends of these TM domains in a conformation that drives high constitutive activity of GHSR1a (Schwartz et al., 2006). A conserved aromatic link crucial for high basal signaling of GHSR1a is formed by the TrpVI:13 and PheV:13 residues (Holst et al., 2004). Specific residues in the vicinity of this cluster have been proposed to orchestrate finely tuned microswitches critical for setting the activation level in absence of ligand (Holst et al., 2004; Valentin-Hansen et al., 2012). Three deeply located residues, Trp276 (TrpVI:13), ValIII:16, and IleIII:19, also significantly impact on GHSR1a constitutive activity (Gozé et al., 2010). Gozé et al. (2010) introduced the mutation TrpVI:13Ala and mutated the two surrounding amino acid residues in adjacent TM3, ValIII:16, and IleIII:19. The TrpVI:13A1a mutation reduced the ligandindependent activity but, surprisingly, the double mutation, ValIII:16Leu plus IleIII:19Met, increased GHSR1a ligand independent activity 2 fold, presumably by re-aligning TM3, 5, 6 and 7.

The molecular basis for reliance of ligand-independent activity on the ECL2 site (Ala204) identified by Pantel (2006) has been recently investigated (Mokrosiński et al., 2012). The study revealed that restricting the flexibility of ECL2, either by mutation or by ligand binding, reduces ligand independent signaling (Mokrosiński et al., 2012). ECL2 links TM4 and TM5, and has a disulphide link to TM3 (Fig 2). It is proposed that flexing of ECL2, in particular the propensity of the part of ECL2 that links TM3 and TM5 (ECL2b) to form an  $\alpha$ -helix, is strongly influenced by Ala204, the mutation favouring the  $\alpha$ -helix and restriction of the free movement of TM3 relative to TM5 (Mokrosiński et al., 2012).

Other studies showed that ligand properties can be switched from agonist to inverse agonist or from inverse agonist to agonist by a single amino acid or space generating substitution in the ligand peptide sequence depending on the residue mutated (Els et al., 2012; Holst et al., 2007). These studies identified the C-terminal heptapeptide (fQwFwLL) of MSP as the sequence necessary for inverse agonism, the D-Phe residue being essential (Holst et al., 2006).

#### III. Identification of GHSR1a and 1b expression by RT-PCR

GHSR1a in the human, pig and rat is encoded by two exons and GHSR1b is encoded by a single exon (Howard et al., 1996; McKee et al., 1997). A major issue with RT-PCR identification of the GHSR1a receptor transcript is that some studies have used primers that cannot distinguish

between the 1a and 1b isoforms or genomic DNA because the forward and reverse primer are both targeted to the first exon, for example Murata (2002) reported expression of GHSR1a mRNA in liver samples and liver cell lines using primers designed against exon 1 and not spanning the intron, whereas several other groups have not been able to detect GHSR1a mRNA in the same liver cell line or human liver samples, using primers appropriate for distinguishing 1a and 1b (Gnanapavan et al., 2002; Thielemans et al., 2007; Ueberberg et al., 2009). Others have used primers that should be able to detect the 1a isoform over the 1b isoform as the primers select against regions in exon 2 (Beiras-Fernandez et al., 2010; Iglesias et al., 2004). However, as the primers do not span an intron, there is potential that the primers were detecting genomic DNA.

Two studies quantitatively profiled expression of GHSR1a and 1b in human tissues using intron spanning primers (Gnanapavan et al., 2002; Ueberberg et al., 2009). The Gnanapavan studies used tissue obtained from surgery whereas Ueberberg used Human Total RNA Master Panel II from BD Biosciences. Both studies found the highest levels of GHSR1a mRNA expression in pituitary, consistent with its role in regulating GH function. The only other organs in which GHSR1a expression has been consistently and reliably detected by these and other studies are brain, spinal cord, pancreas, adrenal glands and heart. GHSR1b expression occurs in many more tissues and organs. Notable amongst organs where GHSR1b but not GHSR1a was expressed are adipose tissue, breast, liver, skeletal muscle and prostate (Gnanapavan et al., 2002; Ueberberg et al., 2009). As detailed below, in each of these tissues that lack GHSR1a, ghrelin has effects on cell functions.

#### IV. Heteromeric receptors

Several functional receptors, consisting of GHSR1a or GHSR1b in combination with another GPCRs have been identified (Jiang et al., 2006; Kern et al., 2012; Park et al., 2012; Rediger et al., 2011; Schellekens et al., 2013; Takahashi et al., 2006). Heterodimerisation with GHSR can change G-protein coupling (Park et al., 2012), can change agonist potency (Schellekens et al., 2013) and can create a receptor with pharmacology different to its component GPCRs (Takahashi et al., 2006). Experiments with pancreatic islet cells demonstrate change in G-protein coupling. In normal pancreas, GHSR1a and the somatostatin receptor, SST5, are expressed together, and ghrelin inhibits insulin secretion. In contrast, ghrelin stimulated insulin secretion from pancreas-derived cells that did not express SST5, but when these cells where transfected with *Sst5*, insulin secretion was inhibited by ghrelin (Park et al., 2012). The authors present evidence that the excitation is through  $G\alpha_q$ . and that inhibition is via the GHSR1a/SST5 heterodimer, coupled through  $G\alpha_{i/o}$  (Park et al., 2012). Taking clues from lung cancers, in which expression of the peptide neuromedin U (NMU) and of the GHSR1b and neurotensin 1 receptors are increased, the GHSR1b/ neurotensin 1 receptor

combination was investigated. Quite surprisingly, this heterodimer functions as a NMU receptor (Takahashi et al., 2006).

The dopamine D2 receptor (DRD2)/ GHSR1a heterodimer occurs in hypothalamic neurons (Kern et al., 2012). In wild type mice, but not in *Ghsr* null mice, the dopamine agonist, cabergoline, inhibited feeding, indicating that the combination with GHSR1a was necessary for DRD2 activation. The selective GHSR1a antagonist, JMV2959 (Table 1), blocked the anorectic effect of cabergoline, suggesting that by binding to GHSR1a, JMV2959 changes the conformation and responsiveness of the coupled DRD2 receptor. Dopamine D1 receptors also form heterodimers with GHSR1a (Jiang et al., 2006; Schellekens et al., 2013)

A heterodimer between GHSR1a and the melanocortin3 receptor, MC3R, has been identified. Melanocortin signalling is enhanced 2-fold at this heterodimer, and the enhancement is reduced if a constitutively inactive GHSR1a mutant (A204E; see Section above: **Interaction sites for agonists and inverse agonists at GHSR1a**) forms the heterodimer, or if substance P, which is hypothesised to act as a GHSR1a inverse agonist, is added (Rediger et al., 2011).

The  $5HT2_C$  receptor occurs in several isoforms that are produced by RNA editing, which modifies the second intracellular loop and alters signalling properties. The unedited form,  $5HT2_CR$ -INI has the highest constitutive activity. This isoform dimerises with GHSR1a to form a receptor that responds to both 5HT and ghrelin (Schellekens et al., 2013). The heterodimer was less responsive to ghrelin and the ghrelin receptor agonist, MK677 (Table 1) than homomeric GHSR1a. Responsiveness was restored by a  $5HT2_C$  antagonist. GHSR1a/D1 and GHSR1a/MC3 heteromeric receptors also exhibited lowered responses to GHSR1a agonists (Schellekens et al., 2013). An inverse agonist of the GHSR1a receptor increased responsiveness of the GHSR1a/5HT2<sub>C</sub>R-INI heterodimer to  $5HT2_C$  agonism.

When GHSR1b was co-expressed with GHSR1a in HEK293 cells, the signal transduction capacity of GHSR1a was attenuated, suggesting that GHSR1b may interact with GHSR1a (Chan and Cheng, 2004). Heterodimerisation was demonstrated in lipid rafts incorporating GHSR1a and GHSR1b (Mary et al., 2013). In these rafts, GHSR1b exerted a dominant negative inhibition of GHSR1a signaling.

# V. Evidence for novel receptors: ghrelin receptor-like receptors and unacylated ghrelin receptors

We have grouped the evidence for the existence of ghrelin receptor-like receptors by the cell types and organs where the evidence has been found. The most convincing evidence is from cells or tissues in which there is no detectable expression of GHSR1a, or from experiments in which responses were observed after knockout of *Ghsr*. Some of the evidence comes from experiments in

which ghrelin and UAG have parallel effects at similar concentrations, remembering that ghrelin is over 1000 times more potent than UAG at GHSR1a. The most convincing of these experiments are those in which competition for binding has been demonstrated, suggesting that the same receptor, a ghrelin receptor-like receptor, is responsible for effects of ghrelin and UAG in these tissues.

Some ligands that stimulate GHSR1a also act at sites where ghrelin is not an agonist. The sites include the UAG receptors. A UAG receptor is a receptor for UAG and related compounds at which ghrelin is a much poorer agonist or not an agonist at all. In some cases, mimicry between ghrelin and other ligands in a particular tissue could be because both GHSR1a and UAG receptors are present.

#### A. Adipose tissue

*Overview*: Published data indicate that proliferation, differentiation, lipid accumulation and glycerol handling by pre-adipocytes and adipocytes are mediated by receptors that do not discriminate between ghrelin and UAG and by UAG-selective receptors. On the other hand, inflammation of adipose tissue involves GHSR1a expressed by macrophages and possibly also adipocytes, whereas UAG agonists are anti-inflammatory. GHSR1a may also have a role in thermogenesis in brown fat (Lin et al., 2011). It is feasible that agonists of UAG receptors could assist in maintaining fat stores in lean subjects and in reducing peaks in circulating free fatty acids, for example after meals (Benso et al., 2012; Kos et al., 2009) as well as reducing inflammation in fat stores, such as occurs in metabolic disease (Delhanty et al., 2013).

Gnanapavan (2002) has reported that GHSR1a mRNA is not expressed in human adipose tissue although low levels of GHSR1b mRNA were present. On the other hand, in a study using intronspanning primers, GHSR1a expression was found in rat adipose tissue (Choi et al., 2003). While GHSR1a expression in white and brown adipose tissues is below the detectable level in young mice, GHSR1a expression was readily detectable in visceral white fat and interscapular brown fat of old mice (Lin et al., 2011). This may be contributed to by GHSR1a expression in inflammatory cells in fat from old mice (Ma et al., 2013). It would be desirable to use *in situ* hybridisation histochemistry to determine the precise cellular sites of expression of *Ghsr1a* in adipose tissues of old animals.

#### 1. Lipid accumulation:

Both ghrelin and UAG stimulate lipoprotein lipase levels and cause lipid accumulation in rat and human visceral adipocytes and rat bone marrow adipocytes (Kos et al., 2009; Rodríguez et al., 2009; Thompson et al., 2004). Ghrelin and UAG had similar potencies, with thresholds for increasing lipoprotein lipase levels of about 1-10 nM in human adipocytes (Kos et al., 2009). Labeled ghrelin binding in rat epididymal adipose tissue was displaced by ghrelin, UAG, MK0677 and hexarelin. All 4 agents inhibited β adrenergic agonist mediated lipolysis (Muccioli et al., 2004). Investigation of the second messenger pathway showed that both ghrelin and UAG blocked isoproterenol induced cAMP accumulation, via activation of PI3 kinase  $\gamma$ /AKT and phospodiesterase 3B (Baragli et al., 2011). PI3 kinase  $\gamma$ , also known as a class IB PI3 kinase, is reported to be strictly GPCR activated (Andrews et al., 2007). Ghrelin and UAG were also similarly potent in bone marrow, but their actions were not reduced by the GHSR1a antagonist, L163255 (Table 1) (Thompson et al., 2004). In human adipocytes, this effect was blocked by the Y1 receptor blocker, BIBP3226, suggesting that ghrelin and UAG may act indirectly, by releasing a peptide of the pancreatic peptide, peptide YY, neuropeptide Y family (Kos et al., 2009). In human volunteers, a 16 h infusion of UAG (1 µg/kg/h) reduced plasma free fatty acid levels (Benso et al., 2012).

On the other hand, UAG, but not ghrelin, at concentrations of 10-100 nM, suppressed glycerol secretion and reduced the expression of glycerol-releasing hormone sensitive lipase, an effect not prevented by the Y1 antagonist, BIBP3226 (Kos et al., 2009). Similarly, release of glycerol and non-esterified fatty acids was reduced by UAG (10-100 pM), but not ghrelin, in differentiated adipose 3T3-L1 cells (Miegueu et al., 2011). The stimulation of fatty acid uptake in an adipose cell line (3T3-L1) was inhibited by the antagonist, (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6, a lipid raft disruptor, PI3 kinase and phospholipase C blockade (Miegueu et al., 2011). As indicated below, in the section on bone, (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6 appears to be an antagonist of ghrelin receptor-like receptors that respond to both ghrelin and UAG, as well as being a GHSR1a antagonist.

#### 2. Adipose tissue inflammation:

Adipose tissues tend to become inflamed with age, an effect that is exacerbated by a high fat diet. Macrophages that infiltrate the fat express GHSR1a; the adipose inflammation caused by high fat diets is attenuated in *Ghsr* null mice, and numbers of pro-inflammatory macrophages in intraabdominal fat and liver steatosis are both reduced (Ma et al., 2013). Inflammation in white fat caused by high fat diets in mice is reduced by UAG and the UAG mimetic, AZP531 (Table 1) (Delhanty et al., 2013). Thus GHSR1a and an UAG receptor may regulate opposing inflammatory reactions in fat deposits.

#### B. Skeletal muscle/ myoblasts

*Overview*: Ghrelin and UAG, through ghrelin receptor-like receptors, reduce skeletal muscle atrophy and enhance muscle repair. Identifying selective GRLR agonists is a priority, because such agonists may have therapeutic utility in treating muscle wasting and injury.

Studies in skeletal muscle and skeletal muscle derived myoblasts that do not express *Ghsr*, and in *Ghsr* knockout animals, indicate that ghrelin and UAG have parallel metabolic and tissue protective effects that cannot be through GHSR1a (Reano et al., 2014).

Both UAG and ghrelin promote differentiation and fusion of C2C12 skeletal muscle cells through what appears to be the same receptor (Filigheddu et al., 2007) and both forms of ghrelin inhibit skeletal muscle atrophy. Ghrelin and UAG were approximately equipotent, with EC<sub>50</sub>s of about 1 nM, in stimulating differentiation of myoblasts in culture (Filigheddu et al., 2007). Neither motilin nor the ghrelin C-terminal fragment, ghrelin (9-28), were effective. No GHSR1a expression could be detected in undifferentiated or differentiated myoblasts, using intron spanning primers (Filigheddu et al., 2007). The IC<sub>50</sub> values for the displacement of labeled ghrelin from myoblasts were 1.20  $\pm$  0.09 nM for ghrelin and 1.32  $\pm$  0.08 nM for UAG. In another study it was found that both ghrelin and UAG (100 µg/kg, twice daily) reduced fasting-induced skeletal muscle wasting in *Ghsr* knockout mice (Porporato et al., 2013). Both the acylated and unacylated forms of ghrelin reduced dexamethasone-induced skeletal muscle atrophy. In mice, muscle cell damage, including cell apoptosis, caused by doxorubicin, was abrogated by both ghrelin and UAG, given 12 hours later as a single injection, then by repeated doses, twice daily, over 4 days (Yu et al., 2014). In another study, UAG reduced muscle protein loss in rats with burn injury to the skin (Sheriff et al., 2012).

In addition to its positive effects on muscle cell differentiation and its inhibition of muscle atrophy, ghrelin stimulates glucose uptake by myoblasts. In the mouse myoblast cell line, C2C12, which does not express *Ghsr* (Filigheddu et al., 2007; Gershon and Vale, 2014), ghrelin stimulated glucose uptake with an  $EC_{50}$  of about 10 nM (Gershon and Vale, 2014). Surprisingly, the effect of ghrelin was inhibited by the corticotrophin releasing factor receptor2 (CRFR2) antagonist anti-sauvagine (Gershon and Vale, 2014). Both ghrelin and UAG, effective at 1 nM, increased CRFR2 expression in the muscle cells.

Skeletal muscle is repaired following ischemic damage by recruitment of resident stem cells (satellite cells) that form myoblasts that are necessary for muscle regeneration. It has been found that UAG, but not ghrelin, facilitated the division of satellite cells and their involvement in the repair process (Togliatto et al., 2013). The enhanced repair was associated with the increased expression of superoxide dismutase-2 (SOD-2) in satellite cells.

#### C. Bone

*Overview*: Ghrelin and UAG stimulate osteoblast activity and compounds that act on the GRLR, common to ghrelin and UAG, in bone may be effective in combating age-associated bone loss.

GHSR1b mRNA, but not GHSR1a, occurs in human bone and osteoblasts, and both ghrelin and UAG stimulate osteoblast proliferation (Delhanty et al., 2006). Peak responses occurred at 1 and 10 nM for ghrelin and UAG, respectively. Proliferation was reduced by inhibition of ERK or PI3 kinase (Delhanty et al., 2006). In another study, which showed that *Ghsr* expression was

undetectable in bone cells and cell lines from rat and mouse, ghrelin was also shown to increase mitogenic activity in osteoblasts (Costa et al., 2011). Ghrelin also increased the bone-resorbing activity of rat osteoclasts (Costa et al., 2011). The proliferative effect of ghrelin on rat osteoblast cell lines was prevented by the antagonist (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6 (Kim et al., 2005), but this antagonist does not appear to be specific for GHSR1a, as these cell lines do not express *Ghsr*. Ghrelin and UAG (1 nM) both reduced reactive oxygen species production and protected cells of the murine osteoblast cell line, MC3T3-E1, from peroxidase-induced oxidative injury (Dieci et al., 2014). There was no effect of the potent GHSR1a agonist, macimorelin (EP1572; (van der Lely et al., 2004)) and the effect was also not antagonised by (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6.

#### D. Chondrocytes

Human and mouse chondrocytes respond to ghrelin, but do not express GHSR1a (Caminos et al., 2005). Binding studies revealed high affinity (Kd = 3.8 nM) and lower affinity binding (Kd =  $130 \mu$ M) sites (Caminos et al., 2005). Ghrelin increased cAMP with a threshold effect at about 1 nM. Ghrelin decreased chondrocyte metabolic activity and decreased basal and insulin stimulated fatty acid uptake. Whether chondrocytes respond to UAG was not tested.

#### E. Pancreatic islets

*Overview*: Published evidence points to expression of GHSR1a, GRLR and UAG receptors in the pancreas. GHSR1a is expressed by pancreatic  $\beta$  cells, where ghrelin inhibits insulin secretion (see section IV, Heteromeric receptors), and ghrelin, also through its GHSR1a -dependent action leading to increased release of insulin-like growth factor, is diabetogenic (Vestergaard et al., 2008). However, through GRLR and UAG receptors in the islets, ghrelin and UAG increase glucose tolerance and insulin release. They also increase  $\beta$  cell survival and proliferation. Compounds selective for non-GHSR1a receptors in the islets may have the potential to be anti-diabetogenic.

It is well established that ghrelin, acting through GHSR1a, inhibits insulin secretion (Broglio et al., 2001; Dezaki et al., 2007; Tong et al., 2010). *Ghsr* null mice demonstrate a lower fasting blood glucose and increased insulin sensitivity relative to wild type littermates when fed a high fat diet (Lin et al., 2011; Qi et al., 2011). However, ghrelin has other effects that cannot be explained by actions at GHSR1a.

Both ghrelin and UAG increase cell survival and inhibit apoptosis of pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells induced by serum starvation or inflammatory mediators, with similar potencies (Granata et al., 2007). Investigation of the pancreatic  $\beta$ -cell line, HIT-T15, and human pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells, points to the presence of receptor that bind ghrelin, UAG, UAG fragments and modified UAG fragments, notably cyclised ghrelin6-13 (AZP531; Table 1). The sequence of AZP531 is distinct from the sequence necessary for activation of GHSR1a, which is ghrelin1-4 (Bednarek et al., 2000). Moreover, neither GHSR1a mRNA nor protein was detected in HIT-T15 cells (Granata et al., 2007). Labeled ghrelin bound to the cells and was displaced by ghrelin ( $IC_{50} = 3.8 \pm 0.6$  nM), UAG ( $IC_{50} = 2.3 \pm 0.4$  nM) and hexarelin ( $IC_{50} = 20.8 \pm 2.3$  nM). Scatchard analysis indicated the presence of a single binding site with similar affinity for ghrelin and UAG. Ghrelin and UAG both caused proliferation of HIT-T15 and human pancreatic  $\beta$ -cells (Granata et al., 2007; Granata et al., 2012). NF449, a G $\alpha$ s protein-coupled receptor antagonist completely blocked ghrelin and UAG-induced cell proliferation, whereas pretreatment with pertussis toxin was ineffective. Consistent with G $\alpha$ s coupling, ghrelin and UAG both caused accumulation of cAMP and activation of PI3kinase/AKT and ERK1/2 (Granata et al., 2012).

AZP531, which has no effect at GHSR1a, administered by a subcutaneous osmotic minipump prevented glucose intolerance and insulin resistance that was induced by 2 or 4 weeks of high fat diet in mice (Delhanty et al., 2013). AZP531 and UAG also reduced the body weight gain and fat mass increase caused by the high fat diet, without altering energy intake. Part of the insulin resistance induced by high fat may be hepatic, as AZP531 prevented the HFD-induced suppression of hepatic insulin receptor substrate 1 (*Irs1*) gene expression (Delhanty et al., 2013). AZP531, given intravenously, increases blood pressure in the anaesthetised rat, whereas ghrelin has a hypotensive effect (Callaghan et al., 2014).

UAG, in contrast to ghrelin, stimulates insulin release. Exogenous UAG (3-30 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup>) enhanced insulin secretion in i.v. glucose challenged sedated rats, and ghrelin (30 nmol kg<sup>-1</sup>) reversed the effect of UAG (Gauna et al., 2007a). Infusion of UAG in human volunteers (1.0 mg/kg/h for16 h), compared to saline infusion, improved glucose clearance and enhanced insulin release in response to meals taken during the infusion (Benso et al., 2012). Free fatty acid levels were also decreased, suggesting increased uptake or decreased lipolysis. Consistent with this observation, again in human volunteers, infusion of ghrelin inhibited insulin release, an effect that was antagonised by UAG (1.0  $\mu$ g/kg i.v. bolus) (Broglio et al., 2004). Another study found that coadministration of ghrelin and UAG as a single i.v. bolus injection causes a significant decrease in insulin concentration in non-diabetic subjects suffering from morbid obesity (Kiewiet et al., 2009). However another group employing 4  $\mu$ g/kg UAG in human volunteers did not observe any counterbalancing between the effect of ghrelin on blood glucose by UAG (Tong et al 2014). The glucose concentration did not change in the first hour after combined administration, suggesting an improvement in insulin sensitivity.

#### F. Heart, cardioprotection and ionotropic effects

#### 1. Cardioprotection:

*Overview*: Ghrelin protects the heart against isoproterenol-induced injury (Chang et al., 2004b), ischemia-reperfusion injury (Chang et al., 2004a; Zhang et al., 2009) and reduces damage due to myocardial infarct (Locatelli et al., 1999; Soeki et al., 2008). Evidence that is reviewed below indicates that there are several receptor types in the heart, including GRLR for ghrelin and UAG, UAG receptors and GHSR1a. Cardioprotection appears to be mediated, primarily, through non-selective receptors for ghrelin and UAG (GRLRs) on cardiomyocytes. Receptors on endothelial cells (Section H below) may also contribute to cardiac protection and repair.

When compared directly, ghrelin and UAG have similar potencies in protecting the myocardium against drug-induced injury, inhibition of cardiomyocyte apoptosis and inhibition of cardiac endothelial cell death (Baldanzi et al., 2002; Pei et al., 2014).

The use of cardiomyocyte cell lines has partially clarified the mode of action of ghrelin and UAG in cardioprotection. The cancer therapeutic, doxorubicin, exhibits cardiotoxicity and causes death of rat-derived H9c2 cardiomyocytes, an effect that is inhibited by both ghrelin and UAG (Baldanzi et al., 2002). Although H9c2 cardiomyocytes do not express *Ghsr1a*, ghrelin and UAG recognize a common high affinity binding site (Kd = 4 nM) on these cells. Two other agonists, MK677 and hexarelin, recognized the common ghrelin and UAG binding sites. The affinity of ghrelin binding sites on H9c2 cardiomyocytes was about 10-fold lower than the affinity at GHSR1a in pituitary and hypothalamic membranes (Baldanzi et al., 2002). Ghrelin also protects H9c2 cells from H<sub>2</sub>O<sub>2</sub> induced apoptosis (Zhang et al., 2011). Binding experiments on ventricular membranes from guinea-pigs found that ghrelin, UAG and hexarelin recognized a common high-affinity (Kd  $0.51\pm 0.06$  nM) binding site (Bedendi et al., 2003). Ghrelin binding to rat cardiomyocytes revealed a single binding site, with a Kd of 0.25 nM (Chang et al., 2004a).

*In vivo* studies confirm that UAG is cardioprotective (Pei et al., 2014). Mice in which cardiac function was compromised by doxorubicin were given UAG (100  $\mu$ g/kg, i.p., twice daily for 4 days). Decreases in ventricular fractional shortening, increased fibrosis and apoptosis caused by doxorubicin were reversed by UAG. Cardiac protection by hexarelin, *in vivo*, after ischemia and reperfusion was observed in hypophysectomised rats, and is thus not an indirect effect of GH release by ghrelin receptor agonists (Locatelli et al., 1999).

*In vivo* effects (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6 (Pei et al., 2014) differ from those observed *in vitro* (Baldanzi et al., 2002); the prevention of doxorubicin-induced myocardial fibrosis and apoptosis by UAG was not antagonised by (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6 applied *in vivo* (Pei et al., 2014), whereas this compound reversed UAG effects on cardiomyocytes *in vitro* (Baldanzi et al., 2002). Another study

that provides contrasting data on cardioprotection is that of Frascarelli (2003). It was reported that neither the potent GHSR1a agonist, MK667 (Table 1) nor UAG was cardioprotective, whereas ghrelin and hexarelin were cardioprotective in perfused rat hearts subjected to ischemia/reperfusion injury.

Other experiments have identified cardiac binding sites that do not recognise ghrelin. One site in rat cardiac membranes was identified as CD36, a glycoprotein that is expressed in adipose tissue, platelets, monocytes/ macrophages, dendritic cells, and microvascular endothelium. Hexarelin binding to CD36 was displaced by hexarelin-related peptides, including the antagonist (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6, but not by ghrelin (Demers et al., 2004). The functional effects of hexarelin binding to CD36 of cardiomyocytes have not been reported.

A recent binding study (Lear et al., 2010) using a murine cardiomyocyte line, HL-1, and isolated mouse and rat cardiomyocytes, has identified two binding sites for UAG, with Kds of 0.65 and 47 nM, that were not effectively displaced by ghrelin, ghrelin 9-28 or motilin. Displacement of labelled UAG with cold UAG yielded  $IC_{50}$  values of 4 and 400 nM (Lear et al., 2010). In the HL-1 cells, UAG increased medium-chain fatty acid uptake, whereas ghrelin did not modify fatty acid uptake.

#### 2. Inotropic effects:

Studies on the inotropic effects of ghrelin and UAG have showed that they both reduced guinea pig papillary muscle mechanical tension in a dose dependent manner, their action depended on NO synthesis as well as on endocardial endothelium integrity (Bedendi et al., 2003). The negative inotropic effect of ghrelin on papillary muscle has been studied in rat where it was also found to be an action independent of GHSR1a (Soares et al., 2006). In contrast to the endothelium mediated, GHSR1a independent, negative inotropic effects of ghrelin and UAG, ghrelin also has positive inotropic effects on isolated rat ventricular myocytes (Sun et al., 2010). This effect of ghrelin is GHSR1a dependent, involves augmented L type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel currents and was blocked by (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6.

#### G. Heart, Coronary artery constriction

Ghrelin, 0.1 and 1 nM, increased arterial resistance in the isolated perfused rat heart and 1 nM constricted isolated coronary artery segments (Pemberton et al., 2004). These effects were blocked by the L-type Ca<sup>2+</sup> channel antagonist, diltiazem, and by the PKC inhibitor bisindolylmaleimide. Both GHRP6 and hexarelin constricted rat coronary arteries (Xu et al., 2003). In anaesthetised pigs, direct infusion of ghrelin also caused coronary artery constriction (Grossini et al., 2007). The effect was prevented by the antagonist of  $\beta$ -adrenoceptors, butoxamine. It was suggested that ghrelin blocks a tonic  $\beta_2$ -adrenergic receptor-mediated vasodilatation. Radiolabelled ghrelin binds to

human coronary arteries with a Kd of 0.2 nM and binding is competed off with hexarelin (Katugampola et al., 2001). Binding was reported to be on the smooth muscle (Katugampola et al., 2001).

In mice, hexarelin caused coronary vasoconstriction that was lacking in CD36 knockout animals (Bodart et al., 2002). Moreover, coronary arteries of spontaneous hypertensive rats, which are CD36 deficient, were substantially less responsive to hexarelin, compared to normotensive rats. In a GHSR1a reporter mouse, no evidence of GHSR1a expression was found in coronary arteries (Callaghan et al., 2012).

#### H. Endothelial cells: nitric oxide (NO) production, proliferation and angiogenesis

*Overview*: Protective effects of ghrelin and UAG against endothelial cell damage caused by serum starvation, oxidative stress or hyperglycaemia through as yet unidentified receptors have been reported. There is some evidence that the actions of UAG are through activation of endothelial NOS (eNOS). This effect could possibly be targeted to assist tissue revascularisation or to attenuate endothelial cell damage in diabetes.

Protective effects were first reported in porcine aortic endothelial cells stressed by serum starvation (Baldanzi et al., 2002). Apoptosis was reduced by about 80% with either ghrelin or UAG (1 µM). It was later reported that UAG, but not ghrelin, attenuated circulating endothelial progenitor cell damage in diabetic patients (Togliatto et al., 2010). In these experiments, patients were given UAG (3  $\mu$ g/kg/h) or ghrelin (1  $\mu$ g/kg/h) as an intravenous infusion for 12 h, and blood samples were collected to isolate endothelial progenitor cells and circulating angiogenic cells. UAG infusion doubled the number of viable cells, whereas ghrelin (at 1/3 the dose) had no effect. The cells were capable of *de novo* vessel formation, which was enhanced by UAG. Similar observations were made on cells from obese mice. Fluorescent-tagged UAG bound to endothelial progenitor cells and circulating angiogenic cells. It was displaced by unlabeled UAG, but not by ghrelin. In experiments on mouse cells, from wild-type and eNOS knockouts, it was shown that the actions of UAG were dependent on rescue of eNOS activity (Togliatto et al., 2010). Several other studies have also shown that ghrelin activates eNOS, including in endothelial cells from human umbilical vein (Xu et al., 2008) and bovine, human (Iantorno et al., 2007), rat (Shimizu et al., 2003) and mouse (Xu et al., 2008) aortic endothelial cells. However, effects of UAG were not tested in these studies. In contrast, Shimada et al (2014) have confirmed that UAG protects human vascular endothelial cells, but comparison with ghrelin was not made. The activation of eNOS is caused through Akt and AMP kinase mediated phosphorylation (Xu et al., 2008). The effects in bovine aortic endothelial cells were inhibited by knockdown of Ghsrla by treatment with siRNA (Iantorno et al., 2007), suggesting that GHSR1a is involved in this species.

There is evidence that actions on the capillary endothelium within human pancreatic islets contributes to islet protective effects of both ghrelin and UAG (Favaro et al., 2012). Treatment with 3 ghrelin gene products, ghrelin, UAG and obestatin, reduced NO and inflammatory cytokine release from the endothelium. Competitive binding data suggested that obestatin, but not ghrelin or UAG, exerted its effects through binding to the GLP-1 receptor. Ghrelin and UAG increased survival and significantly inhibited glucose-induced apoptosis of the endothelial cells, through increased cAMP and activation of PI3K/Akt, ERK1/2 phosphorylation.

#### I. Liver

The literature is consistent in failing to detect GHSR1a in liver. GHSR1b, but not 1a, expression was detected in human liver (Gnanapavan et al., 2002; Ueberberg et al., 2009) and GHSR1a could not be detected in the liver of mouse (Lim et al., 2013) or rat (Moreno et al., 2010). GHSR1a expression was low to undetectable in pig hepatocytes, whereas the authors found high levels of expression in the pancreas (Gauna et al., 2005). Western blot analysis failed to reveal GHSR1a protein in the mouse liver (McGirr et al., 2011), although the sensitivity is such that small amounts of protein would probably remain undetected.

Despite the absence of GHSR1a, ghrelin (100 nM) stimulates glucose production in isolated porcine liver cells whereas they do not respond to the potent GHSR1a agonist, hexarelin (Gauna et al., 2005). Similarly, hexarelin did not alter glucose levels in human (Broglio et al., 2004). Effects on liver are also observed in *Ghsr* null mice, in which UAG changes the hepatic expression of genes involved in cell death, growth and proliferation (Delhanty et al., 2010).

Hepatic insulin sensitivity is decreased in obesity, an effect that is associated with decreased expression of insulin receptor substrate 1 (IRS-1). In mice, a high fat diet decreased *Irs1* gene expression, which was prevented by infusing the mice with UAG or the UAG receptor agonist, AZP531 (Delhanty et al., 2013). Consistent with effects on insulin/ glucose pathways in liver, in *Ghsr* knockout mice, UAG increased the hepatic expression of *Lcn2* and *Nox4*, genes that are linked to insulin sensitivity (Delhanty et al., 2010).

#### J. Tumor cells

*Overview*: Receptors for ghrelin, UAG and related ligands are present in several tumor types, and in cancer cell lines derived from tumors (Chopin et al., 2012). This includes cancers of breast (Cassoni et al., 2004; Jeffery et al., 2005), the gastroenteropancreatic system (Leontiou et al., 2007; Nikolopoulos et al., 2010), liver (Murata et al., 2002), pituitary (Korbonits et al., 2001) and prostate (Jeffery et al., 2002; Lanfranco et al., 2008) in all of which ghrelin influences cancer cell proliferation. However, both proliferative and anti-proliferative effects are observed and no useful therapeutic agents based on this pharmacology have emerged.

Cassoni (2001) used displacement of (<sup>125</sup>I)Tyr-Ala-hexarelin to characterise ghrelin receptorlike receptors in breast tumour tissue and breast cancer cell lines. Ghrelin and UAG displaced hexarelin binding with IC<sub>50</sub>s of 190 and 800 nM. By contrast, UAG is over 1000 times less potent than ghrelin at GHSR1a (see above). Unrelated peptides did not displace hexarelin from the tumor cells. Binding to these ghrelin receptor-like receptors was found in well-differentiated carcinomas of the breast and in several breast cancer-derived cell lines, including the commonly used MCF7 and MDA-MB-231 lines. Two laboratories have shown that neither line exhibits detectable GHSR1a gene expression (Cassoni et al., 2001; Jeffery et al., 2005), whereas GHSR1b gene expression is readily detected (Gahete et al., 2011; Jeffery et al., 2005). It is possible that the ghrelin receptor-like receptors of breast cancers are heterodimers of the non-functional GHSR1b with another GPCR (see earlier section: Heteromeric receptors).

Proliferation of the estrogen-dependent breast cancer cell line, MCF7, is *inhibited* by ghrelin (Cassoni et al., 2001). It is notable that ghrelin does not have an effect in the absence of estrogen (Jeffery et al., 2005). Consistent with an inhibitory role of ghrelin in breast cancers, ghrelin expression is significantly correlated to low histological grade, estrogen receptor positivity, small tumor size and low proliferation of human breast tumors (Grönberg et al., 2008). In contrast, ghrelin at concentrations of 10 and 100 nM significantly *increased* proliferation of the estrogen-independent breast cancer cell line, MDA-MB-231 (Jeffery et al., 2005). Another product of the ghrelin gene, in1-ghrelin (in which intron 1 is translated) also increases proliferation (Gahete et al., 2011). Because most breast cancers express the ghrelin precursor gene and the acylating enzyme, GOAT (Gahete et al., 2011; Grönberg et al., 2011; Grönberg et al., 2008), it is a reasonable hypothesis that ghrelin or other ghrelin gene products modulate breast cancer growth, the literature indicating that growth is reduced in estrogen-dependent breast cancers and increased in aggressive estrogen-independent breast cancers.

In prostate carcinomas, there is absence of both GHSR1a and GHSR1b expression, although GHSR1b expression occurs in 50% of benign prostate hyperplasias (Cassoni et al., 2004). Ghrelin had a dose dependent proliferative effect on the prostate cell line, LNCaP, with a threshold of about 0.1 nM, and a peak response with 10 nM ghrelin (Yeh et al., 2005). Both ghrelin and UAG, at 10-100 pM, increased proliferation of the PC-3 cell line (Cassoni et al., 2004). However, neither GHSR1a nor GHSR1b expression was found in the LNCaP or PC-3 cell lines (Cassoni et al., 2004). In the human prostate cell lines, DU-145 and PC-3, and cells from prostate carcinomas, both ghrelin and UAG displaced labeled (Tyr 4) ghrelin (Cassoni et al., 2004). Unlike the other prostate cancer cell lines, DU-145 does express GHSR1a (Cassoni et al., 2004) and agonists of GHSR1a inhibit proliferation (Pellegrino et al., 2013). The displacement of label with UAG suggests that this cell line may express a ghrelin receptor-like receptor.

#### K. Appetite

*Overview*: Consistence evidence indicates that the orexigenic effects of ghrelin released from gastric ghrelin stores are mediated through GHSR1a. However, a number of studies indicate that actions at both GRLR and UAG receptors, most likely in the hypothalamus, can influence appetite. Whether non-GHSR1a have physiological roles in control of food intake has not been determined.

Comparison of the effects of the GHSR1a ligand, BIM28163, on GH release and appetite also revealed the presence of a novel GRLRs (Halem et al., 2005). BIM-28163 bound to GHSR1a and blocked ghrelin's action at the GHSR1a receptor in transfected cells and it also blocked ghrelin's stimulatory effect on GH secretion (Halem et al., 2005). In contrast, BIM28163 and ghrelin both stimulated food intake and in the dorso-medial hypothalamus and c-Fos, a marker of activated neurons, was induced by both ghrelin and BIM-28163 (Halem et al., 2005). This suggests that some of the receptors through which ghrelin stimulates appetite are different from GHSR1a. Consistent with the effect of ghrelin on appetite being mediated through a receptor other than GHSR1a, the GHSR1a antagonist, GSK1614343, does not block ghrelin-induced feeding (Costantini et al., 2011).

Intracerebroventricular (icv) UAG, but not ghrelin, increases food intake in rats, wild type and *Ghsr* knockout mice, suggesting that there are ghrelin receptor-like receptors in central appetite controlling circuits (Toshinai et al., 2006). In fasted wild type male mice of the ddy strain, icv or ip UAG (~3 nmol) was reported to decrease food intake (Asakawa et al., 2005), however other studies found no effect of icv UAG (7.5 nmol) in fasted male C57Bl6 mice (Neary et al., 2006) or fasted ddy mice (Toshinai et al., 2006). Peripherally applied ghrelin, but not UAG, increases feeding, and *Ghsr* knockout prevents the orexigenic effect of peripherally administered ghrelin (Sun et al., 2004; Toshinai et al., 2006). In humans, food intake was decreased after UAG infusion compared with ghrelin or ghrelin plus UAG infusions, but was not different from saline control (Tong et al 2014).

#### L. Other evidence suggesting novel receptors

Some other reports that suggest novel receptors are briefly summarised below. In each case these are isolated reports, and in some cases sites and/or mechanisms of effect are unknown.

UAG mimics ghrelin's action in the nucleus tractus solitarius, where injection of either compound lowers blood pressure with almost equal potency (Tsubota et al., 2005). Icv UAG (0.1 and 0.5 nmolar solutions) reduced the temperature of the dorsal body surface and increased tail temperature, suggesting that a blood flow redistribution was elicited by UAG (Inoue et al., 2013). Icv ghrelin mimicked UAG. However, the effect of ghrelin, but not that of UAG was blocked by the antagonist, (D-Lys3)-GHRP-6 (Inoue et al., 2013). Ip injection of UAG (0.03 and 0.1 mg/kg

body weight) caused similar, but less potent effects. Both icv and ip UAG induced cFos expression in neurons of the median pre-optic area, a region known to regulate body temperature.

There are several reports of UAG attenuating effects of ghrelin, for example reducing the appetite stimulatory effects of ghrelin (Inhoff et al., 2008) and reducing its effect on colorectal propulsion (Hirayama et al., 2010) and having opposite effects on insulin secretion (see above). A transgenic mouse overexpressing UAG at levels 10-44 fold greater than in control mice exhibits a small phenotype with a shorter nose to anus length and lower body weights (Ariyasu et al 2005).

It is reported that nanomolar concentrations of UAG, hexarelin, and EP80317 counteract the stimulation of IL-1 $\beta$  and IL-6 synthesis in microglial cells by the Alzheimer disease associated  $\beta$ -amyloid protein (Bulgarelli et al., 2009). Ghrelin was ineffective. Expression GHSR1a was undetectable in the microglial cells.

#### **VI.** Conclusions

The only molecularly defined receptor for ghrelin, GHSR1a, is important for many of its actions, but this receptor has very low affinity for UAG, too low for circulating UAG to be a hormone that acts at GHSR1a. However, there is clear evidence of cell and organ responses to low, generally nanomolar, concentrations of UAG, both at sites where ghrelin is also an agonist and at sites where UAG alone has agonist effects. Thus, we postulate that there are two families of ghrelin receptors that are yet to be identified at a molecular level: receptors at which ghrelin and UAG are both potent agonists (ghrelin receptor-like receptors) and receptors at which UAG, but not ghrelin, is a potent agonist (UAG receptors). GRLRs are expressed by adipocytes, myoblasts, osteoblasts, cardiac muscle cells, pancreatic islet cells (which also express GHSR1a), coronary arteries, vascular endothelial cells and cancer cells (breast and prostate). UAG receptors are expressed by hepatocytes and pancreatic beta cells.

It is necessary to determine the molecular natures of the GRLRs that have been reported in many cells types that are essential to human health. Until this is done, there will remain uncertainty about whether the effects at what appear to be non-specific ghrelin receptors or unacylated ghrelin receptors are truly at unique receptors. In the case of the UAG receptors, clinical trials are already underway, using a ghrelin analogue whose molecular site of action is still unknown. No agonist other than UAG has yet been convincingly demonstrated to act at GRLRs, but not ghrelin receptors. Further development of selective ligands will be problematic until the receptors are isolated. It is notable that receptors for ghrelin on pancreatic islet cells are heterodimers of GHSR1a and the somatostatin receptor, SST5. Further exploration of heteromeric GPCRs may uncover other physiologically important GRLRs.

### Acknowledgements

We thank Dr Hyun-Jung Cho for the preparation of the figures and Dr Joanna Gajewski for assisting with literature searches, analysis and checking the final manuscript. Dr James Brock and Dr Zane Andrews are thanked for comments on the manuscript.

## **Authorship Contributions**

The authors contributed equally to the literature search, analysis of the literature and to writing the review.

#### References

- Adams EF, Petersen B, Lei T, Buchfelder M and Fahlbusch R (1995) The growth hormone secretagogue, L-692, 429, induces phosphatidylinositol hydrolysis and hormone secretion by human pituitary tumors. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **208**:555-561.
- Alexander SPH, Mathie A and Peters JA (2011) Guide to receptors and channels (GRAC). Br J Pharmacol **164** S1-S324.
- Andrews S, Stephens LR and Hawkins PT (2007) PI3K class IB pathway. *Sci signaling* DOI: 10.1126/stke.4072007cm2.
- Ariyasu H, Takaya K, Iwakura H, Hosoda H, Akamizu, T Arai, Y Kangawa K, Nakao K (2005) Transgenic mice overexpressing des-acyl ghrelin show small phenotype. *Endocrinology* 146:355–364.
- Asakawa A, Inui A, Fujimiya M, Sakamaki R, Shinfuku N, Ueta Y, Meguid MM and Kasuga M (2005) Stomach regulates energy balance via acylated ghrelin and desacyl ghrelin. *Gut* **54**:18-24.
- Atcha Z, Chen W-S, Ong AB, Wong F-K, Neo A, Browne ER, Witherington J and Pemberton DJ (2009) Cognitive enhancing effects of ghrelin receptor agonists. *Psychopharmacology* 206:415-427.
- Baldanzi G, Filigheddu N, Cutrupi S, Catapano F, Bonissoni S, Fubini A, Malan D, Baj G, Granata R, Broglio F, Papotti M, Surico N, Bussolino F, Isgaard J, Deghenghi R, Sinigaglia F, Prat M, Muccioli G, Ghigo E and Graziani A (2002) Ghrelin and des-acyl ghrelin inhibit cell death in cardiomyocytes and endothelial cells through ERK1/2 and PI 3-kinase/AKT. *J Cell Biol* 159:1029-1037.
- Baragli A, Ghè C, Arnoletti E, Granata R, Ghigo E and Muccioli G (2011) Acylated and unacylated ghrelin attenuate isoproterenol-induced lipolysis in isolated rat visceral adipocytes through activation of phosphoinositide 3-kinase  $\gamma$  and phosphodiesterase 3B. *Biochim Biophys Acta* **1811**:386-396.
- Barakat KJ, Cheng K, Chan WW-S, Butler BS, Jacks TM, Schleim KD, Hora DF, Jr., Hickey GJ, Smith RG, Patchett AA and Nargund RP (1998) Synthesis and biological activities of phenyl piperazine-based peptidomimetic growth hormone secretagogues. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 8:1431-1436.
- Bedendi I, Alloatti G, Marcantoni A, Malan D, Catapano F, Ghè C, Deghenghi R, Ghigo E and Muccioli G (2003) Cardiac effects of ghrelin and its endogenous derivatives des-octanoyl ghrelin and des-Gln<sup>14</sup>-ghrelin. *Eur J Pharmacol* **476**:87-95.
- Bednarek MA, Feighner SD, Pong S-S, McKee KK, Hreniuk DL, Silva MV, Warren VA, Howard AD, Van der Ploeg LHY and Heck JV (2000) Structure-function studies on the new growth hormone-releasing peptide, ghrelin: Minimal sequence of ghrelin necessary for activation of growth hormone secretagogue receptor 1a. J Med Chem 43:4370-4376.
- Beiras-Fernandez A, Kreth S, Weis F, Ledderose C, Pöttinger T, Dieguez C, Beiras A and Reichart B (2010) Altered myocardial expression of ghrelin and its receptor (GHSR-1a) in patients with severe heart failure. *Peptides* 31:2222-2228.
- Bennett KA, Langmead CJ, Wise A and Milligan G (2009) Growth hormone secretagogues and growth hormone releasing peptides act as orthosteric super-agonists but not allosteric regulators for activation of the G protein  $G\alpha_{o1}$  by the ghrelin receptor. *Mol Pharmacol* **76**:802-811.
- Benso A, St-Pierre DH, Prodam F, Gramaglia E, Granata R, van der Lely AJ, Ghigo E and Broglio F (2012) Metabolic effects of overnight continuous infusion of unacylated ghrelin in humans. *Eur J Endocrin* 166:911-916.
- Bhattacharya SK, Andrews K, Beveridge R, Cameron KO, Chen C, Dunn M, Fernando D, Gao H, Hepworth D, Jackson VM, Khot V, Kong J, Kosa RE, Lapham K, Loria PM, Londregan AT, McClure KF, Orr STM, Patel J, Rose C, Saenz J, Stock IA, Storer G, VanVolkenburg M, Vrieze D, Wang G, Xiao J and Zhang Y (2014) Discovery of PF-5190457, a potent,

selective, and orally bioavailable ghrelin receptor inverse agonist clinical candidate. *ACS Med Chem Lett.* **5**: 474-479.

- Bodart V, Febbraio M, Demers A, McNicoll N, Pohankova P, Perreault A, Sejlitz T, Escher E, Silverstein RL, Lamontagne D and Ong H (2002) CD36 mediates the cardiovascular action of growth hormone–releasing peptides in the heart. *Circ Res* **90**:844-849.
- Bowers CY, Momany FA, Reynolds GA and Hong A (1984) On the in vitro and in vivo activity of a new synthetic hexapeptide that acts on the pituitary to specifically release growth hormone. *Endocrinology* **114**:1537-1545.
- Broglio F, Arvat E, Benso A, Gottero C, Muccioli G, Papotti M, van der Lely AJ, Deghenghi R and Ghigo E (2001) Ghrelin, a natural GH secretagogue produced by the stomach, induces hyperglycemia and reduces insulin secretion in humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **86**:5083-5086.
- Broglio F, Gottero C, Gauna C, Muccioli G, Papotti M, Abribat T, van der Lely AJ and Ghigo E (2004) Non-acylated ghrelin counteracts the metabolic but not the neuroendocrine response to acylated ghrelin in humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 89:3062-3065.
- Bulgarelli I, Tamiazzo L, Bresciani E, Rapetti D, Caporali S, Lattuada D, Locatelli V and Torsello A (2009) Desacyl-ghrelin and synthetic GH-secretagogues modulate the production of inflammatory cytokines in mouse microglia cells stimulated by β-amyloid fibrils. *J Neurosci Res* 87:2718-2727.
- Callaghan B, Hunne B, Hirayama H, Sartor DM, Nguyen TV, Abogadie FC, Ferens D, McIntyre P, Ban K, Baell J, Furness JB and Brock JA (2012) Sites of action of ghrelin receptor ligands in cardiovascular control. *Am J Physiol* **303**:H1011-H1021.
- Callaghan B, Kosari S, Pustovit RV, Sartor DM, Ferens D, Ban K, Baell J, Nguyen TV, Rivera LR, Brock JA and Furness JB (2014) Hypotensive effects of ghrelin receptor agonists mediated through a novel receptor. *Br J Pharmacol* **171**:1275-1286.
- Camiña JP (2006) Cell biology of the ghrelin receptor. J Neuroendocrinol 18:65-76.
- Caminos JE, Gualillo O, Lago F, Otero M, Blanco M, Gallego R, Garcia-Caballero T, Goldring MB, Casanueva FF, Gomez-Reino JJ and Dieguez C (2005) The endogenous growth hormone secretagogue (Ghrelin) is synthesized and secreted by chondrocytes. *Endocrinology* 146:1285-1292.
- Cannon WB and Washburn AL (1912) An explanation of hunger. Am J Physiol 29:441-454.
- Carlson AJ (1913) Contributions to the physiology of the stomach II The relation between the contractions of the empty stomach and the sensation of hunger. *Am J Physiol* **31**:175-192.
- Carpino PA, Lefker BA, Toler SM, Pan LC, Hadcock JR, Murray MC, Cook ER, DiBrino JN, DeNinno SL, Chidsey-Frink KL, Hada WA, Inthavongsay J, Lewis SK, Mangano FM, Mullins MA, Nickerson DF, O. N, Pirie CM, Ragan JA, Rose CR, Tess DA, Wright AS, Yu L, Zawistoski MP, Pettersen JC, DaSilva-Jardine PA, Wilson TC and Thompson DD (2002) Discovery and biological characterization of capromorelin analogues with extended half-lives. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 12:3279-3282.
- Cassoni P, Ghè C, Marrocco T, Tarabra E, Allia E, Catapano F, Deghenghi R, Ghigo E, Papotti M and Muccioli G (2004) Expression of ghrelin and biological activity of specific receptors for ghrelin and des-acyl ghrelin in human prostate neoplasms and related cell lines. *Eur J Endocrin* **150**:173-184.
- Cassoni P, Papotti M, Ghè C, Catapano F, Sapino A, Graziani A, Deghenghi R, Reissmann T, Ghigo E and Muccioli G (2001) Identification, characterization, and biological activity of specific receptors for natural (ghrelin) and synthetic growth hormone secretagogues and analogs in human breast carcinomas and cell lines. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **86**:1738-1745.
- Chan C-B and Cheng CHK (2004) Identification and functional characterization of two alternatively spliced growth hormone secretagogue receptor transcripts from the pituitary of black seabream *Acanthopagrus schlegeli*. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **214**:81-95.
- Chang CH, Rickes EL, McGuire L, Frazier E, Chen H, Barakat K, Nargund R, Patchett A, Smith RG and Hickey GJ (1996) Growth hormone (GH) and insulin-like growth factor I responses

after treatments with an orally active GH secretagogue L-163,255 in swine. *Endocrinology* **137**:4851-4856.

- Chang L, Ren Y, Liu X, Li WG, Yang J, Geng B, Weintraub NL and Tang C (2004a) Protective effects of ghrelin on ischemia/reperfusion injury in the isolated rat heart. *J Cardiovasc Pharmacol* **43**:165-170.
- Chang L, Zhao J, Li G-z, Geng B, Pan C-s, Qi Y-f and Tang C-s (2004b) Ghrelin protects myocardium from isoproterenol-induced injury in rats. *Acta Pharmacol Sin* **25**:1131-1137.
- Chen C-Y, Asakawa A, Fujimiya M, Lee S-D and Inui A (2009) Ghrelin gene products and the regulation of food intake and gut motility. *Pharmacol Rev* **61**:430-481.
- Cheng K, Chan WW-S, Barreto A, Jr., Convey EM and Smith RG (1989) The synergistic effects of His-D-Trp-Ala-Trp-D-Phe-Lys-NH<sub>2</sub> on growth hormone (GH)-releasing factor-stimulated GH release and intracellular adenosine 3',5'-monophosphate accumulation in rat primary pituitary cell culture. *Endocrinology* **124**:2791-2798.
- Choi K, Roh S-G, Hong Y-H, Shrestha YB, Hishikawa D, Chen C, Kojima M, Kangawa K and Sasaki S-I (2003) The role of ghrelin and growth hormone secretagogues receptor on rat adipogenesis. *Endocrinology* **144**:754-759.
- Chollet C, Bergmann R, Pietzsch J and Beck Sickinger AG (2012) Design, evaluation and comparison of ghrelin receptor agonists and inverse agonists as suitable radiotracers for PET imaging. *Bioconjugate chemistry* 23:771-784.
- Chollet C, Meyer K and Beck-Sickinger AG (2009) Ghrelin a novel generation of anti-obesity drug: design, pharmacomodulation and biological activity of ghrelin analogues. *J Pept Sci* **15**:711-730.
- Chopin LK, Seim I, Walpole CM and Herington AC (2012) The ghrelin axis—does it have an appetite for cancer progression? *Endo Rev* **33**:849-891.
- Codner E, Cassorla F, Tiulpakov AN, Mericq MV, Avila A, Pescovitz OH, Svensson J, Cerchio K, Krupa D, Gertz BJ and Murphy G (2001) Effects of oral administration of ibutamoren mesylate, a nonpeptide growth hormone secretagogue, on the growth hormone–insulin-like growth factor I axis in growth hormone–deficient children. *Clin Pharmacol Ther* **70**:91-98.
- Córdoba-Chacón J, Gahete MD, Pozo-Salas AI, Martínez-Fuentes AJ, de Lecea L, Gracia-Navarro F, Kineman RD, Castaño JP and Luque RM (2011) Cortistatin is not a somatostatin analogue but stimulates prolactin release and inhibits GH and ACTH in a gender-dependent fashion: potential role of ghrelin. *Endocrinology* **152**:4800-4812.
- Costa JL, Naot D, Lin J-M, Watson M, Callon KE, Reid IR, Grey AB and Cornish J (2011) Ghrelin is an osteoblast mitogen and increases osteoclastic bone resorption in vitro. *International Journal of Peptides*.
- Costantini VJA, Vicentini E, Sabbatini FM, Valerio E, Lepore S, Tessari M, Sartori M, Michielin F, Melotto S, Merlo Pich E and Corsi M (2011) GSK1614343, a novel ghrelin receptor antagonist, produces an unexpected increase of food intake and body weight in rodents and dogs. *Neuroendocrinology* **94**:158-168.
- Crujeiras AB, Goyenechea E, Abete I, Lage M, Carreira MC, Martínez JA and Casanueva FF (2010) Weight regain after a diet-induced loss is predicted by higher baseline leptin and lower ghrelin plasma levels. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **95**:5037-5044.
- Damian M, Marie J, Leyris J-P, Fehrentz J-A, Verdié P, Martinez J, Banères J-L and Mary S (2012) High constitutive activity is an intrinsic feature of the ghrelin receptor protein. *J Biol Chem* 287:3630-3641.
- Davies JS, Kotokorpi P, Eccles SR, Barnes SK, Tokarczuk PF, Allen SK, Whitworth HS, Guschina IA, Evans BAJ, Mode A, Zigman JM and Wells T (2009) Ghrelin induces abdominal obesity via GHS-R-dependent lipid retention. *Mol Endocrinol* 23:914-924.
- DeBoer MD, Zhu X, Levasseur PR, Inui A, Hu Z, Han G, Mitch WE, Taylor JE, Halem HA, Dong JZ, Datta R, Culler MD and Marks DL (2008) Ghrelin treatment of chronic kidney disease: improvements in lean body mass and cytokine profile. *Endocrinology* **149**:827-835.

- Deghenghi R, Papotti M, Ghigo E and Muccioli G (2001) Cortistatin, but not somatostatin, binds to growth hormone secretagogue (GHS) receptors of human pituitary gland. *J Endocrinol Invest* 24:RC1-RC3.
- Delhanty PJD, Huisman M, Baldeon-Rojas LY, van den Berge I, Grefhorst A, Abribat T, Leenen PJM, Themmen APN and van der Lely A-J (2013) Des-acyl ghrelin analogs prevent high-fat-diet-induced dysregulation of glucose homeostasis. *FASEB J* 27:1690-1700.
- Delhanty PJD, Sun Y, Visser JA, van Kerkwijk A, Huisman M, van IJcken WFJ, Swagemakers S, Smith RG, Themmen APN and van der Lely AJ (2010) Unacylated ghrelin rapidly modulates lipogenic and insulin signaling pathway gene expression in metabolically active tissues of GHSR deleted mice. *PLoS ONE* **5**:e11749.
- Delhanty PJD, van der Eerden BCJ, van der Velde M, Gauna C, Pols HAP, Jahr H, Chiba H, van der Lely AJ and van Leeuwen JPTM (2006) Ghrelin and unacylated ghrelin stimulate human osteoblast growth via mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK)/phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) pathways in the absence of GHS-R1a. *J Endocrinol* **188**:37-47.
- Dello Russo C, Lisi L, Navarra P and Tringali G (2009) Diverging effects of cortistatin and somatostatin on the production and release of prostanoids from rat cortical microglia and astrocytes. *J Neuroimmunol* **213**:78-83.
- Demers A, McNicoll N, Febbraio M, Servant M, Marleau S, Silverstein R and Ong H (2004) Identification of the growth hormone-releasing peptide binding site in CD36: a photoaffinity cross-linking study. *Biochem J* **382**:417-424.
- Dezaki K, Kakei M and Yada T (2007) Ghrelin uses  $G\alpha_{i2}$  and activates Voltage-dependent K<sup>+</sup> channels to attenuate glucose-induced Ca<sup>2+</sup> signaling and insulin release in islet  $\beta$ -cells. *Diabetes* **56**:2319-2327.
- Dieci E, Casati L, Pagani F, Celotti F and Sibilia V (2014) Acylated and unacylated ghrelin protect MC3T3-E1 cells against *tert*-butyl hydroperoxide-induced oxidative injury: pharmacological characterization of ghrelin receptor and possible epigenetic involvement. *Amino Acids*.
- Els S, Schild E, Petersen PS, Kilian T-M, Mokrosinski J, Frimurer TM, Chollet C, Schwartz TW, Holst B and Beck-Sickinger AG (2012) An aromatic region to induce a switch between agonism and inverse agonism at the ghrelin receptor. *J Med Chem* **55**:7437-7449.
- Esler WP, Rudolph J, Claus TH, Tang W, Barucci N, Brown S-E, Bullock W, Daly M, DeCarr L, Li Y, Milardo L, Molstad D, Zhu J, Gardell SJ, Livingston JN and Sweet LJ (2007) Smallmolecule ghrelin receptor antagonists improve glucose tolerance, suppress appetite, and promote weight loss. *Endocrinology* 148:5175-5185.
- Favaro E, Granata R, Miceli I, Baragli A, Settanni F, Cavallo Perin P, Ghigo E, Camussi G and Zanone MM (2012) The ghrelin gene products and exendin-4 promote survival of human pancreatic islet endothelial cells in hyperglycaemic conditions, through phosphoinositide 3kinase/Akt, extracellular signal-related kinase (ERK)1/2 and cAMP/protein kinase A (PKA) signalling pathways. *Diabetologia* 55:1058-1070.
- Feighner SD, Howard AD, Prendergast K, Palyha OC, Hreniuk DL, Nargund R, Underwood D, Tata JR, Dean DC, Tan CP, McKee KK, Woods JW, Patchett AA, Smith RG and Van der Ploeg LHT (1998) Structural requirements for the activation of the human growth hormone secretagogue receptor by peptide and nonpeptide secretagogues. *Mol Endocrinol* 12:137-145.
- Filigheddu N, Gnocchi VF, Coscia M, Cappelli M, Porporato PE, Taulli R, Traini S, Baldanzi G, Chianale F, Cutrupi S, Arnoletti E, Ghè C, Fubini A, Surico N, Sinigaglia F, Ponzetto C, Muccioli G, Crepaldi T and Graziani A (2007) Ghrelin and Des-Acyl ghrelin promote differentiation and fusion of C2C12 skeletal muscle cells. *Mol Biol Cell* 18:986-994.
- Frascarelli S, Ghelardoni S, Ronca-Testoni S and Zucchi R (2003) Effect of ghrelin and synthetic growth hormone secretagogues in normal and ischemic rat heart. *Basic Res Cardiol* **98**:401-405.

- Fraser GL, Hoveyda HR and Tannenbaum GS (2008) Pharmacological demarcation of the growth hormone, gut motility and feeding effects of ghrelin using a novel ghrelin receptor agonist. *Endocrinology* **149**:6280-6288.
- Gahete MD, Córdoba-Chacón J, Hergueta-Redondo M, Martínez-Fuentes AJ, Kineman RD, Moreno-Bueno G, Luque RM and Castaño JP (2011) A novel human ghrelin variant (In1ghrelin) and ghrelin-O-acyltransferase are overexpressed in breast cancer: Potential pathophysiological relevance. *PLoS One* **6**:1-11.
- Garcia JM, Friend J and Allen S (2013) Therapeutic potential of anamorelin, a novel, oral ghrelin mimetic, in patients with cancer-related cachexia: a multicenter, randomized, double-blind, crossover, pilot study. *Support Care Cancer* **21**:129-137.
- Garcia JM and Polvino WJ (2007) Effect on body weight and safety of RC-1291, a novel, orally available ghrelin mimetic and growth hormone secretagogue: Results of a phase I, randomized, placebo-controlled, multiple-dose study in healthy volunteers. *The Oncologist* **12**:594-600.
- Garcia JM and Polvino WJ (2009) Pharmacodynamic hormonal effects of anamorelin, a novel oral ghrelin mimetic and growth hormone secretagogue in healthy volunteers. *Growth Hormone & IGF Research* 19:267-273.
- Garin MC, Burns CM, Kaul S and Cappola AR (2013) The human experience with ghrelin administration. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **98**:1826-1837.
- Gauna C, Delhanty PJD, Hofland LJ, Janssen JAMJL, Broglio F, Ross RJM, Ghigo E and van der Lely AJ (2005) Ghrelin stimulates, whereas des-octanoyl ghrelin inhibits, glucose output by primary hepatocytes. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **90**:1055-1060.
- Gauna C, Kiewiet RM, Janssen JAMJL, van de Zande B, Delhanty PJD, Ghigo E, Hofland LJ, Themmen APN and van der Lely AJ (2007a) Unacylated ghrelin acts as a potent insulin secretagogue in glucose-stimulated conditions. *Am J Physiol* **293**:E697-E704.
- Gauna C, van de Zande B, van Kerkwijk A, Themmen APN, van der Lely AJ and Delhanty PJD (2007b) Unacylated ghrelin is not a functional antagonist but a full agonist of the type 1a growth hormone secretagogue receptor (GHS-R). *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **274**:30-34.
- Gershon E and Vale WW (2014) CRF type 2 receptors mediate the metabolic effects of ghrelin in C2C12 cells. *Obesity* **22**:380-389.
- Ghigo E, Arvat E, Gianotti L, Imbimbo BP, Lenaerts V, Deghenghi R and Camanni F (1994) Growth hormone-releasing activity of hexarelin, a new synthetic hexapeptide, after intravenous, subcutaneous, intranasal, and oral administration in man. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 78:693-698.
- Gnanapavan S, Kola B, Bustin SA, Morris DG, McGee P, Fairclough P, Bhattacharya S, Carpenter R, Grossman AB and Korbonits M (2002) The tissue distribution of the mRNA of ghrelin and subtypes of its receptor, GHS-R, in humans. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **87**:2988-2991.
- Gozé C, Bergé G, M'Kadmi C, Floquet N, Gagne D, Galleyrand J-C, Fehrentz J-A and Martinez J (2010) Involvement of tryptophan W276 and of two surrounding amino acid residues in the high constitutive activity of the ghrelin receptor GHS-R1a. *Eur J Pharmacol* **643**:153-161.
- Granata R, Settanni F, Biancone L, Trovato L, Nano R, Bertuzzi F, Destefanis S, Annunziata M, Martinetti M, Catapano F, Ghè C, Isgaard J, Papotti M, Ghigo E and Muccioli G (2007)
  Acylated and unacylated ghrelin promote proliferation and inhibit apoptosis of pancreatic β-cells and human islets: Involvement of 3',5'-cyclic adenosine monophosphate/protein kinase A, extracellular signal-regulated kinase 1/2, and phosphatidyl inositol 3-kinase/akt signaling. *Endocrinology* 148:512-529.
- Granata R, Settanni F, Julien M, Nano R, Togliatto G, Trombetta A, Gallo D, Piemonti L, Brizzi MF, Abribat T, van der Lely A-J and Ghigo E (2012) Des-acyl ghrelin fragments and analogues promote survival of pancreatic β-cells and human pancreatic islets and prevent diabetes in streptozotocin-treated rats. *J Med Chem* **55**:2585-2596.
- Grönberg M, Fjällskog M-L, Jirström K and Janson ET (2011) Expression of ghrelin is correlated to a favorable outcome in invasive breast cancer. *Acta Oncologica*:1-8.

- Grönberg M, Tsolakis AV, Magnusson L, Janson ET and Saras J (2008) Distribution of obestatin and ghrelin in human tissues: Immunoreactive cells in the gastrointestinal tract, pancreas, and mammary glands. *J Histochem Cytochem* **56**:793-801.
- Grossini E, Molinari C, Mary DASG, Ghigo E, Bona G and Vacca G (2007) Intracoronary ghrelin infusion decreases coronary blood flow in anesthetized pigs. *Endocrinology* **148**:806-812.
- Guerlavais V, Boeglin D, Mousseaux D, Oiry C, Heitz A, Deghenghi R, Locatelli V, Torsello A, Ghè C, Catapano F, Muccioli G, Galleyrand J-C, Fehrentz J-A and Martinez J (2003) New active series of growth hormone secretagogues. *J Med Chem* **46**:1191-1203.
- Gutierrez JA, Solenberg PJ, Perkins DR, Willency JA, Knierman MD, Jin Z, Witcher DR, Luo S, Onyia JE and Hale JE (2008) Ghrelin octanoylation mediated by an orphan lipid transferase. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **105**:6320-6325.
- Halem HA, Taylor JE, Dong JZ, Shen Y, Datta R, Abizaid A, Diano S and Horvath TL (2005) A novel growth hormone secretagogue-1a receptor antagonist that blocks ghrelin-induced growth hormone secretion but induces increased body weight gain. *Neuroendocrinology* 81:339-349.
- Hansen BS, Raun K, Nielsen KK, Johansen PB, Hansen TK, Peschke B, Lau J, Andersen PH and Ankersen M (1999) Pharmacological characterisation of a new oral GH secretagogue, NN703. *Eur J Endocrin* 141:180-189.
- Hirayama H, Shiina T, Shima T, Kuramoto H, Takewaki T, Furness JB and Shimizu Y (2010) Contrasting effects of ghrelin and des-acyl ghrelin on the lumbo-sacral defecation center and regulation of colorectal motility in rats. *Neurogastroenterol Motil* 22:1124-1131.
- Holst B, Cygankiewicz A, Jensen TH, Ankersen M and Schwartz TW (2003) High constitutive signaling of the ghrelin receptor-identification of a potent inverse agonist. *Mol Endocrinol* 17:2201-2210.
- Holst B, Frimurer TM, Mokrosinski J, Halkjaer T, Cullberg KB, Underwood CR and Schwartz TW (2009) Overlapping binding site for the endogenous agonist, small-molecule agonists, and ago-allosteric modulators on the ghrelin receptor. *Mol Pharmacol* **75**:44-59.
- Holst B, Holliday ND, Bach A, Elling CE, Cox HM and Schwartz TW (2004) Common structural basis for constitutive activity of the ghrelin receptor family. *J Biol Chem* **279**:53806-53817.
- Holst B, Lang M, Brandt E, Bach A, Howard A, Frimurer TM, Beck-Sickinger A and Schwartz TW (2006) Ghrelin receptor inverse agonists: Identification of an active peptide core and its interaction epitopes on the receptor. *Mol Pharmacol* **70**:936-946.
- Holst B, Mokrosinski J, Lang M, Brandt E, Nygaard R, Frimurer TM, Beck-Sickinger AG and Schwartz TW (2007) Identification of an efficacy switch region in the ghrelin receptor responsible for interchange between agonism and inverse agonism. J Biol Chem 282:15799-15811.
- Hoveyda HR, Marsault E, Gagnon R, Mathieu AP, Vézina M, Landry A, Wang Z, Benakli K, Beaubien S, Saint-Louis C, Brassard M, Pinault J-F, Ouellet L, Bhat S, Ramaseshan M, Peng X, Foucher L, Beauchemin S, Bhérer P, Veber DF, Peterson ML and Fraser GL (2011) Optimization of the potency and pharmacokinetic properties of a macrocyclic ghrelin receptor agonist (Part I): development of ulimorelin (TZP-101) from hit to clinic. *J Med Chem* 54:8305-8320.
- Howard AD, Feighner SD, Cully DF and al E (1996) A receptor in pituitary and hypothalamus that functions in growth hormone release. *Science* **273**:974-977.
- Iantorno M, Chen H, Kim J-a, Tesauro M, Lauro D, Cardillo C and Quon MJ (2007) Ghrelin has novel vascular actions that mimic PI 3-kinase-dependent actions of insulin to stimulate production of NO from endothelial cells. *Am J Physiol* **292**:E756-E764.
- Iglesias MJ, Piñeiro R, Blanco M, Gallego R, Diéguez C, Gualillo O, González-Juanatey JR and Lago F (2004) Growth hormone releasing peptide (ghrelin) is synthesized and secreted by cardiomyocytes. *Cardiovasc Res* **62**:481-488.

- Inhoff T, Mönnikes H, Noetzel S, Stengel A, Goebel M, Dinh QT, Riedl A, Bannert N, Wisser A-S, Wiedenmann B, Klapp BF, Taché Y and Kobelt P (2008) Desacyl ghrelin inhibits the orexigenic effect of peripherally injected ghrelin in rats. *Peptides* 29:2159-2168.
- Inoue Y, Nakahara K, Maruyama K, Suzuki Y, Hayashi Y, Kangawa K and Murakami N (2013) Central and peripheral des-acyl ghrelin regulates body temperature in rats. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **430**:278-283.
- Jeffery PL, Herington AC and Chopin LK (2002) Expression and action of the growth hormone releasing peptide ghrelin and its receptor in prostate cancer cell lines. *J Endocrinol* **172**:R7-R11.
- Jeffery PL, Murray RE, Yeh AH, McNamara JF, Duncan RP, Francis GD, Herington AC and Chopin LK (2005) Expression and function of the ghrelin axis, including a novel preproghrelin isoform, in human breast cancer tissues and cell lines. *Endocrine-Related Cancer* **12**:839-850.
- Jiang H, Betancourt L and Smith RG (2006) Ghrelin amplifies dopamine signaling by cross talk involving formation of growth hormone secretagogue receptor/dopamine receptor subtype 1 heterodimers. *Mol Endocrinol* **20**:1772-1785.
- Julien M, Kay RG, Delhanty PJD, Allas S, Granata R, Barton C, Constable S, Ghigo E, van der Lely AJ and Abribat T (2012) *In vitro* and *in vivo* stability and pharmacokinetic profile of unacylated ghrelin (UAG) analogues. *Eur J Pharm Sci* 47:625-635.
- Katugampola SD, Pallikaros Z and Davenport AP (2001) [<sup>125</sup>I-*His*<sup>9</sup>]-Ghrelin, a novel radioligand for localizing GHS orphan receptors in human and rat tissue; up-regulation of receptors with atherosclerosis. *Br J Pharmacol* **134**:143-149.
- Kern A, Albarran-Zeckler R, Walsh HE and Smith RG (2012) Apo-ghrelin receptor forms heteromers with DRD2 in hypothalamic neurons and is essential for anorexigenic effects of DRD2 agonism. *Neuron* 73:317-332.
- Kiewiet RM, van Aken MO, van der Weerd K, Uitterlinden P, Themmen APN, Hofland LJ, de Rijke YB, Delhanty PJD, Ghigo E, Abribat T and van der Lely AJ (2009) Effects of acute administration of acylated and unacylated ghrelin on glucose and insulin concentrations in morbidly obese subjects without overt diabetes. *Eur J Endocrin* **161**:567-573.
- Kim SW, Her SJ, Park SJ, Kim D, Park KS, Lee HK, Han BH, Kim MS, Shin CS and Kim SY (2005) Ghrelin stimulates proliferation and differentiation and inhibits apoptosis in osteoblastic MC3T3-E1 cells. *Bone* 37:359-369.
- Kohno D, Gao H-Z, Muroya S, Kikuyama S and Yada T (2003) Ghrelin directly interacts with neuropeptide-Y–containing neurons in the rat arcuate nucleus. *Diabetes* **52**:948-956.
- Kojima M, Hosoda H, Date Y, Nakazato M, Matsuo H and Kangawa K (1999) Ghrelin is a growthhormone-releasing acylated peptide from stomach. *Nature* **402**:656-660.
- Kojima M and Kangawa K (2005) Ghrelin: Structure and function. Physiol Rev 85:495-522.
- Korbonits M, Bustin SA, Kojima M, Jordan S, Adams EF, Lowe DG, Kangawa K and Grossman AB (2001) The expression of the growth hormone secretagogue receptor ligand ghrelin in normal and abnormal human pituitary and other neuroendocrine tumors. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* 86:881-887.
- Kos K, Harte AL, O'Hare PJ, Kumar S and McTernan PG (2009) Ghrelin and the differential regulation of des-acyl (DSG) and oct-anoyl ghrelin (OTG) in human adipose tissue (AT). *Clin Endo* **70**:383-389.
- Kung DW, Coffey SB, Jones RM, Cabral S, Jiao W, Fichtner M, Carpino PA, Rose CR, Hank RF, Lopaze MG, Chen RSH, Hendsch Z, Posner B, Wielis CF, Manning B, Dubins J, Stock IA, Varma S, Campbell M, DeBartola D, Kosa-Maines R, Steyn SJ and McClure KF (2012) Identification of spirocyclic piperidine-azetidine inverse agonists of the ghrelin receptor. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 22:4281-4287.
- Lambert E, Lambert G, Ika-Sari C, Dawood T, Lee K, Chopra R, Straznicky N, Eikelis N, Drew S, Tilbrook A, Dixon J, Esler M and Schlaich MP (2011) Ghrelin modulates sympathetic

nervous system activity and stress response in lean and overweight men. *Hypertension* **57**:1-8.

- Lanfranco F, Baldi M, Cassoni P, Bosco M, Ghe C and Muccioli G (2008) Ghrelin and prostate cancer. *Vitam Horm* **77**:301-316.
- Lasseter KC, Shaughnessy L, Cummings D, Pezzullo JC, Wargin W, Gagnon R, Oliva J and Kosutic G (2008) Ghrelin agonist (TZP-101): Safety, pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamic evaluation in healthy volunteers: A Phase I, first-in-human study. *J Clin Pharmacol* **48**:193-202.
- Lear PV, Iglesias MJ, Feijóo-Bandín S, Rodríguez-Penas D, Mosquera-Leal A, García-Rua V, Gualillo O, Ghè C, Arnoletti E, Muccioli G, Diéguez C, González-Juanatey JR and Lago F (2010) Des-Acyl ghrelin has specific binding sites and different metabolic effects from ghrelin in cardiomyocytes. *Endocrinology* 15:3286-3298.
- Leontiou CA, Franchi G and Korbonits M (2007) Ghrelin in neuroendocrine organs and tumours. *Pituitary* **10**:213-225.
- Lim CT, Kola B, Feltrin D, Perez-Tilve D, Tschöp MH, Grossman AB and Korbonits M (2013) Ghrelin and cannabinoids require the ghrelin receptor to affect cellular energy metabolism. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **365**:303-308.
- Lin L, Saha PK, Ma X, Henshaw IO, Shao L, Chang BHJ, Buras ED, Tong Q, Chan L, McGuinness OP and Sun Y (2011) Ablation of ghrelin receptor reduces adiposity and improves insulin sensitivity during aging by regulating fat metabolism in white and brown adipose tissues. *Aging Cell* **10**:996-1010.
- Liu G, Fortin J-P, Beinborn M and Kopin AS (2007) Four missense mutations in the ghrelin receptor result in distinct pharmacological abnormalities. *J Pharmacol Exp Ther* **322**:1036-1043.
- Locatelli V, Rossoni G, Schweiger F, Torsello A, De Gennaro Colonna V, Bernareggi M, Deghenghi R, Müller EE and Berti F (1999) Growth hormone-independent cardioprotective effects of hexarelin in the rat. *Endocrinology* **140**:4024-4031.
- Ma X, Lin L, Yue J, Pradhan G, Qin G, Minze LJ, Wu H, Sheikh-Hamad D, Smith CW and Sun Y (2013) Ghrelin receptor regulates HFCS-induced adipose inflammation and insulin resistance. *Nutrition and Diabetes* **3**:e99.
- MacLean CM, Casanova A-T, Baselgia-Jeker L, Neave N, Larsen F, Skillern L, Drewe J and Beglinger C (2009) Effect of food on the pharmacokinetics and pharmacodynamics of an oral ghrelin agonist (ARD-07) in healthy subjects. *J Clin Pharmacol* **49**:553-559.
- Mary S, Damian M, Louet M, Floquet N, Fehrentz J-A, Marie J, Martinez J and Banères J-L (2012) Ligands and signaling proteins govern the conformational landscape explored by a G protein-coupled receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **109**:8304-9309.
- Mary S, Fehrentz J-A, Damian M, Gaibelet G, Orcel H, Verdié P, Mouillac B, Martinez J, Marie J and Banères J-L (2013) Heterodimerization with its splice variant blocks the ghrelin receptor 1a in a non-signaling conformation; A study with a purified heterodimer assembled into lipid discs. *J Biol Chem* **288**:24656-24665.
- Matsumoto M, Hosoda H, Kitajima Y, Morozumi N, Minamitake Y, Tanaka S, Matsuo H, Kojima M, Hayashi Y and Kangawa K (2001) Structure–activity relationship of ghrelin: Pharmacological study of ghrelin peptides. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **287**:142-146.
- McClure KF, Jackson M, Cameron KO, Kung DW, Perry DA, Orr STM, Zhang Y, Kohrt J, Tu M, Gao H, Fernando D, Jones R, Erasga N, Wanga G, Polivkova J, Jiao W, Swartz R, Ueno H, Bhattacharya SK, Stock IA, Varma S, Bagdasarian V, Perez S, Kelly-Sullivan D, Wang R, Kong J, Cornelius P, Michael L, Lee E, Janssen A, Steyn SJ, Lapham K and Goosen T (2013) Identification of potent, selective, CNS-targeted inverse agonists of the ghrelin receptor. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 23:5410-5414.
- McGirr R, McFarland MS, McTavish J, Luyt LG and Dhanvantari S (2011) Design and characterization of a fluorescent ghrelin analog for imaging the growth hormone scretagogue receptor 1a. *Regul Pept* **172**:69-76.

- McKee KK, Palyha OC, Feighner SD, Hreniuk DL, Tan CP, Phillips MS, Smith RG, Van der Ploeg LHT and Howard AD (1997) Molecular analysis of rat pituitary and hypothalamic growth hormone secretagogue receptors. *Mol Endocrinol* **11**:415-423.
- Mear Y, Enjalbert A and Thirion S (2013) GHS-R1a constitutive activity and its physiological relevance. *Frontiers in Neuroscience* **7**:1-7.
- Miegueu P, St Pierre D, Broglio F and Cianflone K (2011) Effect of desacyl ghrelin, obestatin and related peptides on triglyceride storage, metabolism and GHSR signaling in 3T3-L1 adipocytes. *J Cell Biochem* **112**:704-714.
- Mokrosiński J, Frimurer TM, Sivertsen B, Schwartz TW and Holst B (2012) Modulation of constitutive activity and signaling bias of the ghrelin receptor by conformational constraint in the second extracellular loop. *J Biol Chem* **287**:33488-33502.
- Moreno M, Chaves JF, Sancho-Bru P, Ramalho F, Ramalho LN, Mansego ML, Ivorra C, Dominguez M, Conde L, Millán C, Marí M, Colmenero J, Lozano JJ, Jares P, Vidal J, Forns X, Arroyo V, Caballería J, Ginès P and Bataller R (2010) Ghrelin attenuates hepatocellular injury and liver fibrogenesis in rodents and influences fibrosis progression in humans. *Hepatology* **51**:974-985.
- Moulin A, Demange L, Ryan J, Mousseaux D, Sanchez P, Bergé G, Gagne D, Perrissoud D, Locatelli V, Torsello A, Galleyrand J-C, Fehrentz J-A and Martinez J (2008) New trisubstituted 1,2,4-triazole derivatives as potent ghrelin receptor antagonists. 3. Synthesis and pharmacological in vitro and in vivo evaluations. J Med Chem 51:689-693.
- Muccioli G, Baragli A, Granata R, Papotti M and Ghigo E (2007) Heterogeneity of ghrelin/growth hormone secretagogue receptors. *Neuroendocrinology* **86**:147-164.
- Muccioli G, Papotti M, Locatelli V, Ghigo E and Deghenghi R (2001) Binding of <sup>125</sup>I-labeled ghrelin to membranes from human hypothalamus and pituitary gland. *J Endocrinol Invest* **24**:RC7-RC9.
- Muccioli G, Pons N, Ghè C, Catapano F, Granata R and Ghigo E (2004) Ghrelin and des-acyl ghrelin both inhibit isoproterenol-induced lipolysis in rat adipocytes via a non-type 1a growth hormone secretagogue receptor. *Eur J Pharmacol* **498**:27-35.
- Murata M, Okimura Y, Iida K, Matsumoto M, Sowa H, Kaji H, Kojima M, Kangawa K and Chihara K (2002) Ghrelin modulates the downstream molecules of insulin signaling in hepatoma cells. *J Biol Chem* **277**:5667-5674.
- Murphy MG, Weiss S, McClung M, Schnitzer T, Cerchio K, Connor J, Krupa D and Gertz BJ (2001) Effect of alendronate and MK-677 (a growth hormone secretagogue), individually and in combination, on markers of bone turnover and bone mineral density in postmenopausal osteoporotic women. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **86**:1116-1125.
- Nagamine J, Nagata R, Seki H, Nomura-Akimaru N, Ueki Y, Kumagai K, Taiji M and Noguchi H (2001) Pharmacological profile of a new orally active growth hormone secretagogue, SM-130686. J Endocrinol 171:481-489.
- Nakazato M, Murakami N, Date Y, Kojima M, Matsuo H, Kangawa K and Matsukura S (2001) A role for ghrelin in the central regulation of feeding. *Nature* **409**:194-198.
- Nass R, Pezzoli SS, Oliveri MC, Patrie JT, Harrell FE, Jr., Clasey JL, Heymsfield SB, Bach MA, Vance ML and Thorner MO (2008) Effects of an oral ghrelin mimetic on body composition and clinical outcomes in healthy older adults. *Annals Int Med* **149**:601-611.
- Neary NM, Druce MR, Small CJ and Bloom SR (2006) Acylated ghrelin stimulates food intake in the fed and fasted states but desacylated ghrelin has no effect. *Gut* **55**:135.
- Nikolopoulos D, Theocharis S and Kouraklis G (2010) Ghrelin's role on gastrointestinal tract cancer. *Surgical Oncology* **19**:e2-e10.
- Pan LC, Carpino PA, Lefker BA, Ragan JA, Toler SM, Pettersen JC, Nettleton DO, O. N, Pirie CM, Chidsey-Frink K, Lu B, Nickerson DF, Tess DA, Mullins MA, MacLean DB, DaSilva-Jardine PA and Thompson DD (2001) Preclinical pharmacology of CP-424,391, an orally active pyrazolinone-piperidine growth hormone secretagogue. *Endocrine* 14:121-132.

- Pantel J, Legendre M, Cabrol S, Hilal L, Hajaji Y, Morisset S, Nivot S, Vie-Luton M-P, Grouselle D, de Kerdanet M, Kadiri A, Epelbaum J, Le Bouc Y and Amselem S (2006) Loss of constitutive activity of the growth hormone secretagogue receptor in familial short stature. J Clin Invest 116:760-768.
- Park S, Jiang H, Zhang H and Smith RG (2012) Modification of ghrelin receptor signaling by somatostatin receptor-5 regulates insulin release. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* **109**:19003-19008.
- Patterson M, Murphy KG, le Roux CW, Ghatei MA and Bloom SR (2005) Characterization of ghrelin-like immunoreactivity in human plasma. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **90**:2205-2211.
- Paul BJ, Littler BJ, Jos F and Vogt PF (2006) A practical synthesis of the pseudotripeptide RC-1291. Org Proc Res Dev **10**:339-345.
- Pei XM, Yung BY, Yip SP, Ying M, Benzie IF and Siu PM (2014) Desacyl ghrelin prevents doxorubicin-induced myocardial fibrosis and apoptosis via the GHSR-independent pathway. *Am J Physiol Endocrinol Metab* **306**:E311-E323.
- Pellegrino S, Ruscica M, Magni P, Vistoli G and Gelmi ML (2013) Antiproliferative activity on human prostate carcinoma cell lines of new peptidomimetics containing the spiroazepinoindolinone scaffold. *Bioorg & Med Chem* **21**:5470-5479.
- Pemberton CJ, Tokola H, Bagi Z, Koller A, Pontinen J, Ola A, Vuolteenaho O, Szokodi I and Ruskoaho H (2004) Ghrelin induces vasoconstriction in the rat coronary vasculature without altering cardiac peptide secretion. Am J Physiol 287:H1522-H1529.
- Perdona E, Faggioni F, Buson A, Sabbatini FM, Corti C and Corsi M (2011) Pharmacological characterization of the ghrelin receptor antagonist, GSK1614343 in rat RC-4B/C cells natively expressing GHS type 1a receptors *Eur J Pharmacol* **650**:178-183.
- Petersen PS, Woldbye DPD, Madsen AN, Egerod KL, Jin C, Lang M, Rasmussen M, Beck-Sickinger AG and Holst B (2009) In vivo characterization of high basal signaling from the ghrelin receptor. *Endocrinology* **150**:4920-4930.
- Porporato PE, Filigheddu N, Reano S, Ferrara M, Angelino E, Gnocchi VF, Prodam F, Ronchi G, Fagoonee S, Fornaro M, Chianale F, Baldanzi G, Surico N, Sinigaglia F, Perroteau I, Smith RG, Sun Y, Geuna S and Graziani A (2013) Acylated and unacylated ghrelin impair skeletal muscle atrophy in mice. *J Clin Invest* 123:611-622.
- Prodam F, Benso A, Gramaglia E, Lucatello B, Riganti F, van der Lely AJ, Deghenghi R, Muccioli G, Ghigo E and Broglio F (2008) Cortistatin-8, a synthetic cortistatin-derived ghrelin receptor ligand, does not modify the endocrine responses to acylated ghrelin or hexarelin in humans. *Neuropeptides* 42:89-93.
- Qi Y, Longo KA, Giuliana DJ, Gagne S, McDonagh T, Govek E, Nolan A, Zou C, Morgan K, Hixon J, Saunders JO, DiStefano PS and Geddes BJ (2011) Characterization of the insulin sensitivity of ghrelin receptor KO mice using glycemic clamps. *BMC Physiology* **11**:1-8.
- Raun K, Hansen BS, Johansen NL, Thøgersen H, Madsen K, Ankersen M and Andersen PH (1998) Ipamorelin, the first selective growth hormone secretagogue. *Eur J Endocrin* **139**:552-561.
- Reano S, Graziani A and Filigheddu N (2014) Acylated and unacylated ghrelin administration to blunt muscle wasting. *Curr Opin Clin Nutri Metab Care* **17**:236-240.
- Rediger A, Piechowski CL, Yi C-X, Tarnow P, Strotmann R, Grüters A, Krude H, Schöneberg T, Tschöp MH, Kleinau G and Biebermann H (2011) Mutually opposite signal modulation by hypothalamic heterodimerization of ghrelin and melanocortin-3 receptors. *J Biol Chem* 286:39623-39631.
- Rodríguez A, Gómez-Ambrosi J, Catalán V, Gil MJ, Becerril S, Sáinz N, Silva C, Salvador J, Colina I and Frühbeck G (2009) Acylated and desacyl ghrelin stimulate lipid accumulation in human visceral adipocytes. *Int J Obesity* 33:541-552.
- Sabbatini FM, Di Fabio R, Corsi M, Cavanni P, Bromidge SM, St-Denis Y, D'Adamo L, Contini S, Rinaldi M, Guery S, Savoia C, Mundi C, Perini B, Carpenter AJ, Dal Forno G, Faggioni F, Tessari M, Pavone F, Di Francesco C, Buson A, Mattioli M, Perdona E and Melotto S (2010) Discovery process and characterization of novel carbohydrazide derivatives as potent and selective GHSR1a antagonists. *ChemMedChem* 5:1450-1455.

- Salomé N, Haage D, Perrissoud D, Moulin A, Demange L, Egecioglu E, Fehrentz J-A, Martinez J and Dickson SL (2009) Anorexigenic and electrophysiological actions of novel ghrelin receptor (GHS-R1A) antagonists in rats. *Eur J Pharmacol* 612:167-173.
- Schellekens H, van Oeffelen WEPA, Dinan TG and Cryan JF (2013) Promiscuous dimerization of the growth hormone secretagogue receptor (GHS-R1a) attenuates ghrelin-mediated signaling. *The Journal of Biological Chemistry* 288:181-191.
- Schwartz TW (1994) Locating ligand-binding sites in 7TM receptors by protein engineering. *Current Opinion in Biotechnology* **5**:434-444.
- Schwartz TW, Frimurer TM, Holst B, Rosenkilde MM and Elling CE (2006) Molecular mechanism of 7TM receptor activation—a global toggle switch model. *Annu Rev Pharmacol Toxicol* 46:481-519.
- Seim I, Josh P, Cunningham P, Herington A and Chopin L (2011) Ghrelin axis genes, peptides and receptors: Recent findings and future challenges. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* **340**:3-9.
- Shaw M, Pediconi C, McVey D, Mondou E, Quinn J, Chamblin B and Rousseau F (2013) Safety and efficacy of ulimorelin administered postoperatively to accelerate recovery of gastrointestinal motility following partial bowel resection: results of two randomized, placebo-controlled phase 3 trials. *Dis Colon Rectum* 56:888-897.
- Sheriff S, Kadeer N, Joshi R, Friend LA, James JH and Balasubramaniam A (2012) Des-acyl ghrelin exhibits pro-anabolic and anti-catabolic effects on C2C12 myotubes exposed to cytokines and reduces burn-induced muscle proteolysis in rats. *Mol Cell Endocrinol* 351:286-295.
- Shimada T, Furuta H, Doi A, Ariyasu H, Kawashima H, Wakasaki H, Nishi M, Sasaki H and Akamizu T (2014) Des-acyl ghrelin protects microvascular endothelial cells from oxidative stress-induced apoptosis through sirtuin 1 signaling pathway. *Metabolism Clinical and Experimental* 63:469-474.
- Shimizu Y, Nagaya N, Teranishi Y, Imazu M, Yamamoto H, Shokawa T, Kangawa K, Kohno N and Yoshizumi M (2003) Ghrelin improves endothelial dysfunction through growth hormone-independent mechanisms in rats. *Biochem Biophys Res Commun* **310**:830-835.
- Shin A, Camilleri M, Busciglio I, Burton D, Stoner E, Noonan P, Gottesdiener K, Smith SA, Vella A and Zinsmeister AR (2013) Randomized controlled phase Ib study of ghrelin agonist, RM-131, in type 2 diabetic women with delayed gastric emptying. *Diabetes Care* 36:41-48.
- Sivertsen B, Holliday N, Madsen AN and Holst B (2013) Functionally biased signalling properties of 7TM receptors – opportunities for drug development for the ghrelin receptor. Br J Pharmacol 170:1349-1362.
- Smith RG (2005) Development of growth hormone secretagogues. Endo Rev 26:346-360.
- Soares J-B and Leite-Moreira AF (2008) Ghrelin, des-acyl ghrelin and obestatin: Three pieces of the same puzzle. *Peptides* **29**:1255-1270.
- Soares J-B, Rocha-Sousa A, Castro-Chaves P, Henriques-Coelho T and Leite-Moreira AF (2006) Inotropic and lusitropic effects of ghrelin and their modulation by the endocardial endothelium, NO, prostaglandins, GHS-R1a and K<sub>Ca</sub> channels. *Peptides* **27**:1616-1623.
- Soeki T, Kishimoto I, Schwenke DO, Tokudome T, Horio T, Yoshida M, Hosoda H and Kangawa K (2008) Ghrelin suppresses cardiac sympathetic activity and prevents early left ventricular remodeling in rats with myocardial infarction. *Am J Physiol* **294**:H426-H432.
- St-Pierre DH, Karelis AD, Coderre L, Malita F, Fontaine J, Mignault D, Brochu M, Bastard J-P, Cianflone K, Doucet E, Imbeault P and Rabasa-Lhoret R (2007) Association of acylated and nonacylated ghrelin with insulin sensitivity in overweight and obese postmenopausal women. J Clin Endocrinol Metab 92:264-269.
- Sun Q, Ma Y, Zhang L, Zhao Y-F, Zang W-J and Chen C (2010) Effects of GH secretagogues on contractility and Ca<sup>2+</sup> homeostasis of isolated adult rat ventricular myocytes. *Endocrinology* **15**:4446-4454.

- Sun Y, Wang P, Zheng H and Smith RG (2004) Ghrelin stimulation of growth hormone release and appetite is mediated through the growth hormone secretagogue receptor. *Proc Natl Acad Sci* USA 101:4679-4684.
- Svensson J, Monson JP, Vetter T, Hansen TK, Savine R, Kann P, Bex M, Reincke M, Hagen C, Beckers A, Ilondo MM, Zdravkovic M, Bengtsson B-Å and Korbonits M (2003) Oral administration of the growth hormone secretagogue NN703 in adult patients with growth hormone deficiency. *Clin Endo* 58:572-580.
- Takahashi K, Furukawa C, Takano A, Ishikawa N, Kato T, Hayama S, Suzuki C, Yasui W, Inai K, Sone S, Ito T, Nishimura H, Tsuchiya E, Nakamura Y and Daigo Y (2006) The neuromedin U-growth hormone secretagogue receptor 1b/neurotensin receptor 1 oncogenic signaling pathway as a therapeutic target for lung cancer. *Cancer Res* **66**:9408-9419.
- Thielemans L, Peeters PJ, Jonckheere H, Luyten W, de Hoogt R, Coulie B and Aerssens J (2007) The hepatocarcinoma cell line HepG2 does not express a GHS-R1a-type ghrelin receptor. *Journal of Receptors and Signal Transduction* **27**:309-322.
- Thompson NM, Gill DAS, Davies R, Loveridge N, Houston PA, Robinson ICAF and Wells T (2004) Ghrelin and des-octanoyl ghrelin promote adipogenesis directly *in vivo* by a mechanism independent of the type 1a growth hormone secretagogue receptor. *Endocrinology* **145**:234-242.
- Togliatto G, Trombetta A, Dentelli P, Baragli A, Rosso A, Granata R, Ghigo D, Pegoraro L, Ghigo E and Brizzi MF (2010) Unacylated ghrelin rescues endothelial progenitor cell function in individuals with type 2 diabetes. *Diabetes* **59**:1016-1025.
- Togliatto G, Trombetta A, Dentelli P, Cotogni P, Rosso A, Tschöp MH, Granata R, Ghigo E and Brizzi MF (2013) Unacylated ghrelin promotes skeletal muscle regeneration following hindlimb ischemia via SOD-2–mediated miR-221/222 expression. J Am Heart Assoc 2:e000376.
- Tong J, Prigeon RL, Davis HW, Bidlingmaier M, Kahn SE, Cummings DE, Tschöp MH and D'Alessio D (2010) Ghrelin suppresses glucose-stimulated insulin secretion and deteriorates glucose tolerance in healthy humans. *Diabetes* **59**:2145-2151.
- Tong J, Davis HW, Summer S, Benoit SC, Haque A, Bidlingmaier M, Tschöp MH, D'Alessio1 D (2014) Acute administration of unacylated ghrelin has no effect on basal or stimulated insulin secretion in healthy humans. *Diabetes* **63**:2309–2319.
- Toshinai K, Yamaguchi H, Sun Y, Smith RG, Yamanaka A, Sakurai T, Date Y, Mondal MS, Shimbara T, Kawagoe T, Murakami N, Miyazato M, Kangawa K and Nakazato M (2006) Des-acyl ghrelin induces food intake by a mechanism independent of the growth hormone secretagogue receptor. *Endocrinology* **147**:2306-2314.
- Tringali G, Greco MC, Lisi L, Pozzoli G and Navarra P (2012) Cortistatin modulates the expression and release of corticotrophin releasing hormone in rat brain. Comparison with somatostatin and octreotide. *Peptides* **34**:353-359.
- Tschöp M, Weyer C, Tataranni PA, Devanarayan V, Ravussin E and Heiman ML (2001) Circulating ghrelin levels are decreased in human obesity. *Diabetes* **50**:707-709.
- Tsubota Y, Owada-Makabe K, Yukawa K and Maeda M (2005) Hypotensive effect of des-acyl ghrelin at nucleus tractus solitarii of rat. *NeuroReport* **16**:163-166.
- Ueberberg B, Unger N, Saeger W, Mann K and Petersenn S (2009) Expression of ghrelin and its receptor in human tissues. *Horm Metab Res* **41**:814-821.
- Valentin-Hansen L, Holst B, Frimurer TM and Schwartz TW (2012) PheVI:09 (Phe6.44) as a sliding microswitch in seven-transmembrane (7TM) G protein-coupled receptor activation. J Biol Chem 287:43516-43526.
- van der Lely AJ, Tschöp M, Heiman ML and Ghigo E (2004) Biological, physiological, pathophysiological, and pharmacological aspects of ghrelin. *Endo Rev* **25**:426-457.
- Venkova K, Mann W, Nelson R and Greenwood-Van Meerveld B (2009) Efficacy of ipamorelin, a novel ghrelin mimetic, in a rodent model of postoperative ileus. J Pharmacol Exp Ther 329:1110-1116.

- Vestergaard ET, Gormsen LC, Jessen N, Lund S, Hansen TK, Moller N and Jorgensen JOL (2008) Ghrelin infusion in humans induces acute insulin resistance and lipolysis independent of growth hormone signaling. *Diabetes* 57:3205-3210.
- White HK, Petrie CD, Landschulz W, MacLean D, Taylor A, Lyles K, Wei JY, Hoffman AR, Salvatori R, Ettinger MP, Morey MC, Blackman MR and Merriam GR (2009) Effects of an oral growth hormone secretagogue in older adults. *J Clin Endocrinol Metab* **94**:1198-1206.
- Witherington J, Abberley L, Briggs MA, Collis K, Dean DK, Gaiba A, King NP, Kraus H, Shuker N, Steadman JGA, Takle AK, Sanger G, Wadsworth G, Butler S, McKay F, Muir A, Winborn K and Heightman TD (2008) Potent achiral agonists of the growth hormone secretagogue (ghrelin) receptor. Part 2: Lead optimisation. *Bioorg Med Chem Lett* 18:2203-2205.
- Wortley KE, Anderson KD, Garcia K, Murray JD, Malinova L, Liu R, Moncrieffe M, Thabet K, Cox HJ, Yancopoulos GD, Wiegand SJ and Sleeman MW (2004) Genetic deletion of ghrelin does not decrease food intake but influences metabolic fuel preference. *Proc Natl Acad Sci USA* 101:8227-8232.
- Xu X-B, Cao J-M, Pang J-J, Xu R-K, Ni C, Zhu W-L, Asotra K, Chen M-C and Chen C (2003) The positive inotropic and calcium-mobilizing effects of growth hormone-releasing peptides on rat heart. *Endocrinology* **144**:5050-5057.
- Xu X, Jhun BS, Ha CH and Jin Z-G (2008) Molecular mechanisms of ghrelin-mediated endothelial nitric oxide synthase activation. *Endocrinology* **149**:4183-4192.
- Yeh AH, Jeffery PL, Duncan RP, Herington AC and Chopin LK (2005) Ghrelin and a novel preproghrelin isoform are highly expressed in prostate cancer and ghrelin activates mitogenactivated protein kinasein prostate cancer. *Clin Cancer Res* **11**:8295-8303.
- Yu AP, Pei XM, Sin TK, Yip SP, Yung BY, Chan LW, Wong CS and Siu PM (2014) Acylated and unacylated ghrelin inhibit doxorubicin-induced apoptosis in skeletal muscle. *Acta Physiol* 21:201-213.
- Zhang G-G, Teng X, Liu Y, Cai Y, Zhou Y-B, Duan X-H, Song J-Q, Shi Y, Tang C-S, Yin X-H and Qi Y-F (2009) Inhibition of endoplasm reticulum stress by ghrelin protects against ischemia/reperfusion injury in rat heart. *Peptides* **30**:1109-1116.
- Zhang Q, Huang W-d, Lv X-y and Yang Y-m (2011) Ghrelin protects H9c2 cells from hydrogen peroxide-induced apoptosis through NF-κB and mitochondria-mediated signaling. *Eur J Pharmacol* **654**:142-149.
- Zhao H, Serby MD and Liu B (2008) The prospects of antagonizing the growth hormone secretagogue receptor to treat obesity. *Expert Opin Ther Patents* **18**:989-998.
- Zigman JM, Nakano Y, Coppari R, Balthasar N, Marcus JN, Lee CE, Jones JE, Deysher AE, Waxman AR, White RD, Williams TD, Lachey JL, Seeley RJ, Lowell BB and Elmquist JK (2005) Mice lacking ghrelin receptors resist the development of diet-induced obesity. J Clin Invest 115:3564-3572.

#### Footnotes

Work from the authors' laboratory is supported by the National Health and Medical Research Council of Australia and the Transport Accident Commission

Address correspondence to: Dr Brid Callaghan, Department of Anatomy and Neuroscience, University of Melbourne, Parkville, VIC 3010, Australia. Email: b.callaghan@unimelb.edu.au

# Tables

Table 1: Ghrelin receptor ligands

Compound	Properties, characterisation	Relevant pharmacological studies, studies in human	References			
Agonists This is a selection of many hundreds of agonists in the patent literature. Except for AZP531 they were developed as GHSR1a agonists. We concentrate on those that have been trialed in human and/or are judged to be useful for biological testing and receptor characterisation.						
Anamorelin (RC1291; ONO7643)	Metabolically stable modified tripeptide. Orally active	Therapy for the treatment of cancer cachexia. Anamorelin increases GH, IGF-1, IGFBP-3, appetite and body weight in human.	(Garcia et al., 2013; Garcia and Polvino, 2009), (Paul et al., 2006), (Garcia and Polvino, 2007)			
AZP531	Cyclic ghrelin (and des- acyl ghrelin) 6-13. Not an agonist at GHSR1a	Selective agonist for the UAG receptor. Phase 1 clinical trial, commenced July 2013 to provide data on AZP531 actions on metabolic dysfunction, particularly on hyperglycemia. (Alizé Pharma). Anticipated use in type 2 Diabetes.	(Julien et al., 2012)			
Capromorelin (CP424391)	Pyrazolinone-piperidine dipeptide. Centrally penetrant. Orally active.	Being tested for treatment of frailty (Phase 2) and GERD (Phase 1) (RaQualia Pharma Inc) Shown to increase lean body mass Originally produced by Pfizer, now licensed to RaQualia.	(Pan et al., 2001), (White et al., 2009)			
GSK894490 (Compound 24)	Non-peptide. Orally active	Readily cross the blood/brain barrier and elicits pro-cognitive effects in recognition and spatial learning and memory tests	(Witherington et al., 2008), (Atcha et al., 2009)			
CP464709	Non-peptide	Centrally penetrant agonist with long half life	(Carpino et al., 2002)			
GHRP-6	His-D-Trp-Ala-Trp-D- Phe-Lys-NH <sub>2</sub> .	The first effective and commonly used GHS. Short <i>in vivo</i> half life. Stimulates GH secretion in vivo. $EC_{50}$ 1.5 nM.	(Bowers et al., 1984) (Raun et al., 1998)			
Hexarelin	His-2-methyl-D-Trp-Ala- Trp-D-Phe-Lys-NH <sub>2</sub> . Methylated analogue of GHRP-6	One of the most commonly experimentally used GHSR1a agonists. Increases GH release and muscle mass. Popular with body builders. $EC_{50} 2$ nM in pituitary cells.	(Ghigo et al., 1994)			
Ibutamoren (MK677, L163191)	Non-peptide, substituted spiropiperidine sulfonamide. Orally active as mesylate	Effective agonists of GHSR1a. MK677, GHRP-6 and L692585 have about 50% greater efficacy than ghrelin and have been termed super agonists. Ibutamoren increases GH, and IGF-I, and IGFBP-3 levels. In postmenopausal women shown to have a positive effect on bone mineral density. Used off-prescription by body builders.	(Codner et al., 2001), (Murphy et al., 2001) (Nass et al., 2008)			

Ipamorelin	Synthetic pentapeptide (Aib-His-D-2-Nal-D-Phe- Lys-NH <sub>2</sub> ), originally from Novo Nordisk	Being tested for post-operative ileus – phase 2b (Helsinn Pharma) Demonstrated to significantly increase the cumulative fecal pellet output, food intake, and body weight gain in rodent model of post-operative ileus.	(Raun et al., 1998), (Venkova et al., 2009)
L163255	Spiropiperidine. Orally active.	Oral dose of 1 $\mu$ g/kg increased GH release in pig. IGF-I also elevated. Shown to increase retroperitoneal and perirenal white adipose tissue mass without having any significant influence on inguinal or epididymal fat.	(Chang et al., 1996), (Davies et al., 2009)
Macimorelin acetate (AEZS130) (ARD07) (EP01572)	Synthetic small molecule. Orally active as acetate.	Phase 1 studies completed and phase 2 studies underway to use macimorelin as a treatment of cachexia, Phase 3 studies of a diagnostic test for growth hormone deficiencies in adults have been completed. (Aeterna Zentaris)	(Guerlavais et al., 2003), (MacLean et al., 2009)
RM131 (BIM28131)	Pentapeptide, formerly called BIM-28131	Tested for diabetic gastroparesis in women Currently in Phase 2 clinical trials for diabetic gastroparesis and GI functional disorders. (Rhythm Pharmaceticals)	(DeBoer et al., 2008), (Shin et al., 2013)
SM130686	Oxindole derivative. Orally active.	Partial agonist. $EC_{50} = 3.0$ nM. From Sumitomo Chemical Co	(Nagamine et al., 2001)
Tabimorelin (NN703)	Modified peptide Orally active	Tested in adults with GH deficiency. Therapeutic effects on growth-hormone deficient adults were limited.	(Hansen et al., 1999), (Svensson et al., 2003)
Ulimorelin (TZP101)	macrocyclic peptidomimetic	Ki=16 nM, EC <sub>50</sub> =29 nM . Long half life in human, 13 h (Lasseter et al., 2008). Tests in patients with gastroparesis showed minor improvement. Phase 3 trial for post-operative ileus demonstrated compound safety, but ulimorelin showed no advantage compared to placebo. It is reported to have low potency to release growth hormone (Fraser et al., 2008)	(Hoveyda et al., 2011), (Shaw et al., 2013)
Antagonists Many antagon	ists of GHSR1a have bee	en synthesised, but few have gone forward to clinical trial and most of the	compounds are
not readily ava 2008)	ailable. Compounds from	Abbott, Bayer, Elixir, Merck, Tranzyme and Zentaris have been reviewed	d (Zhao et al.,
(D-Lys3)-GHRP- 6	Hexapeptide, His-D-Trp- D-Lys-Trp-D-Phe-Lys- NH2	Originally described by Cheng 1989, this is one of the most commonly used antagonists in cell based and animal studies. $IC_{50}$ , 900 nM. However, it also displaces agonists such as hexarelin from CD36 ( $IC_{50}$ 6 $\mu$ M) and it is an antagonist of ghrelin action at GRLRs of osteoblasts (Kim et al., 2005).	(Cheng et al., 1989)

YIL781	Piperidine-substituted quinazolinone derivative. Orally active.	Competitive antagonist with pKB of 7.54 in IP accumulation assay. Centrally penetrant and centrally effective antagonist in rat in vivo. Available commercially for experimental use.	(Esler et al., 2007), (Perdona et al., 2011), (Callaghan et al.)			
AEZS123 (JMV2959)	Non-peptide with trisubstituted 1,2,4- triazole structure	IC <sub>50</sub> , 32 nM and a Kb of 19 nM. No agonist action. Related antagonists are described by Moulin (2008).	(Salomé et al., 2009)			
GSK1614343 (Compound 18ad2 in Sabbatini 2010).	Carbohydrazide dipeptide trifluoromethyl derivative	Competitive antagonist with pKB of 8.03 in IP accumulation assay. Not able to antagonize ghrelin-induced food consumption in rat, but unexpectedly stimulated food intake and body weight gain in both rats and dogs, a profile associated with decreased ghrelin plasma levels.	(Sabbatini et al., 2010), (Costantini et al., 2011), (Perdona et al., 2011),			
Inverse Agonists acting at GHSR1a						
Modified Substance P (MSP)	Peptide EC <sub>50</sub> = 5.2 nM	Modified substance P, [D-Arg <sup>1</sup> ,D-Phe <sup>5</sup> ,D-Trp <sup>7,9</sup> ,Leu <sup>11</sup> ]substance P, is a low-potency antagonist but a high-potency full inverse agonist. A range of related substance P derivatives also had inverse agonist properties.	(Holst et al., 2006)			
Substance P derivative, KwFwLL	Hexapeptide $EC_{50} = 36 \pm 8 \text{ nM}$	A series of derivatives of MSP have been synthesised, leading to Lys-D-Trp-Phe-D- Trp-Leu-Leu-NH2, which has little remaining resemblance to substance P and is an inverse agonist with no residual antagonist (or agonist) activity.	(Holst et al., 2007)			
10n (Pfizer)	Spiro-azetidino-piperidine	One of the first in a series of Spiro-azetidino-piperidine derivatives developed at Pfizer. pKi versus ghrelin $8.13 \pm 0.21$ .	(Kung et al., 2012)			
12a (Pfizer)	Spiro-azetidino- piperidine-triazole	pKi versus ghrelin 7 nM.	(McClure et al., 2013)			
PF5190457	Spiro-azetidino-piperidine	Orally active. pKi versus ghrelin 8.36. Increases glucose-stimulated insulin secretion in human isolated pancreatic islets. The compound has a predicted human absorption of 86% and half-life of 6.3 h.	(Bhattacharya et al., 2014)			

#### **Figure Legends**

Fig 1. **The ghrelin receptor family.** Schematic phylogenetic tree of the ghrelin receptor family indicating the relationships of the receptors. For alternative naming of the receptors, see Alexander (2011).

Fig 2. Key sites for agonist activation and constitutive activity of GHSR1a. The diagram represents the receptor seen from its external surface, with transmembrane domains indicated by 1-7. In dark blue are binding surfaces for ghrelin and in light blue other sites involved in agonist interactions, especially interactions of non-peptide agonists. The red area defines a pocket bordered by aromatic amino acids that determines constitutive activity. The extracellular loop 2 (ECL2) is linked through a disulphide to TM3. Mutation of the Ala (A) in this loop to Glu changes ECL2 conformation and reduces constitutive activity.





# **University Library**



# A gateway to Melbourne's research publications

Minerva Access is the Institutional Repository of The University of Melbourne

# Author/s:

Callaghan, B;Furness, JB

# Title:

Novel and Conventional Receptors for Ghrelin, Desacyl-Ghrelin, and Pharmacologically Related Compounds

# Date:

2014-10

# Citation:

Callaghan, B. & Furness, J. B. (2014). Novel and Conventional Receptors for Ghrelin, Desacyl-Ghrelin, and Pharmacologically Related Compounds. PHARMACOLOGICAL REVIEWS, 66 (4), pp.984-1001. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.113.008433.

Persistent Link: http://hdl.handle.net/11343/59317